

ADVANCING GENDER AND RACIAL EQUITY **BY TAXING WEALTH**

APRIL 2022

ABSTRACT

The tax code encourages the wealthy to hoard their wealth, shields such wealth from taxation, and enables its transfer across generations. By doing so, the tax code further concentrates wealth in the hands of the privileged few, perpetuates racial and gender wealth gaps, and deprives us of revenues that could be put toward public investments that benefit women and people of color.

This report examines the tax treatment of wealth as a gender, racial, and economic justice issue. Employment discrimination along with countless other current and historical discriminatory policies mean that women and people of color are less able to access and accumulate wealth. In contrast, the wealth of those at the top continues to grow at the expense of the economic security of women and people of color. And largely due to the quiet but relentless efforts of the ultra-rich to influence politics and public policy, the tax code increasingly encourages and rewards extreme wealth and exacerbates the concentration of wealth among a small number of predominantly white men.

This report describes how current tax policies contribute to racial and gender wealth gaps, and why outsized wealth concentrated in the hands of an elite few harms women of color, women overall, and people of color. The report also provides proposals to tax wealth more equitably, including taxing income from wealth like income from labor, taxing wealth directly through a wealth tax, and taxing intergenerational transfers of wealth. Taken comprehensively, these proposals would curb excessive wealth, reduce gender and racial wealth disparities, and increase equity in the tax system.

NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW CENTER Justice for Her. Justice for All.

ABOUT THE NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW CENTER

The National Women's Law Center fights for gender justice in the courts, in public policy, and in our society — working across the issues that are central to the lives of women and girls.

We use the law in all its forms to change culture and drive solutions to the gender inequity that shapes our society and to break down the barriers that harm all of us — especially those who face multiple forms of discrimination. For more than 45 years, we have been on the leading edge of every major legal and policy victory for women.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

AUTHORS

Amy K. Matsui is Director of Income Security and Senior Counsel at the National Women's Law Center. She works on a broad range of economic issues affecting low- and moderate-income women and families, with special emphasis on federal and state tax policy. She is a graduate of Stanford Law School and the University of California, Berkeley.

Kathryn Menefee is a Legal Fellow on the Income Security team at the National Women's Law Center. She works on tax policy issues, with an emphasis on refundable tax credit advocacy and outreach. She is a graduate of Georgetown University Law Center and the University of Texas, Austin.

Amy Royce is a Senior Counsel on the Income Security team at the National Women's Law Center. She works on tax policy and economic security issues, including equitably raising revenues to fund investment priorities for women and families. She is a graduate of Georgetown University Law Center and Georgetown University.

DESIGN & PRODUCTION

Andres de la Roche, ADELAROCHE DESIGNS

The authors thank Melissa Boteach, Dorothy Brown, Natalia Cooper, Bridget Crawford, George Fenton, Andrea Flynn, Kali Grant, Jeffrey Hayes, Samantha Jacoby, Nico Lusiani, Rakeen Mabud, Maura Quint, Jean Ross, Brakeyshia Samms, Jasmine Tucker, Vanessa Williamson, and Hilary Woodward for their invaluable feedback. This acknowledgment does not reflect endorsement of this report, its executive summary, or prior NWLC tax reports referenced in the executive summary.

This research was funded in part by The JPB Foundation, the Charles and Lynn Schusterman Family Philanthropies, the Bernard and Anne Spitzer Charitable Trust, and the Wellspring Philanthropic Fund, and we thank them for their support; however, the findings and conclusions presented in this report are those of the author(s) alone, and do not necessarily reflect the opinions of our donors.

DISCLAIMER

Text, citations, and data are current as of the date of publication. This report does not constitute legal or tax advice; individuals and organizations should consult with counsel related to specific tax matters.

ADVANCING GENDER AND RACIAL EQUITY **BY TAXING WEALTH**

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	5
I. WEALTH INEQUALITY IS A GENDER AND RACIAL JUSTICE ISSUE	8
a. Who Holds Wealth?	11
b. How the Tax Code Amplifies and Concentrates Wealth	16
c. Why Does This Matter?	19
II. TAXING WEALTH MORE FAIRLY WOULD ADVANCE RACIAL AND GENDER EQUITY	21
a. Taxing Income From Wealth Like Income From Labor	23
b. Taxing Wealth Directly Through a Wealth Tax	27
c. Taxing Intergenerational Transfers of Wealth	30
d. Toward a Comprehensive Approach	33
CONCLUSION	36
Endnotes	37

INTRODUCTION

The tax system in the United States helps to both create and exacerbate racial and gender wealth disparities. These disparities existed long before the pandemic, but the growth of wealth for the rich and the loss of wealth for families with low incomes during COVID means that these gaps have only widened.¹ And to the extent that COVID exposed the flaws in our economy, it likewise laid bare that provisions of the tax code enable and compound those flaws.

The pandemic made starkly apparent that our economy is predicated on the undervalued and underpaid labor of women and people of color, whether as essential workers or caregivers, paid and unpaid. These inequities—exacerbated by decades of chronic underinvestment in women, families, and communities—made us more susceptible to health and economic disaster when the pandemic hit. As a result, those with low incomes, among whom single women and people of color are overrepresented, disproportionately experienced illness and death, unemployment, and material hardship during COVID—and continue to do so during the uneven recovery.²

Even as millions experienced economic hardship, faced unemployment, or were pushed out of the labor force altogether, **U.S. billionaires' wealth quickly rebounded, increasing by 70 percent, from \$3 trillion to over \$5 trillion, in the span of 20 months.**³

In the same period, they paid an effective income tax rate of just 8 percent (including income from their wealth that goes largely untaxed).⁴ It doesn't have to be this way. By the revenues it raises and the economic policies it furthers, the tax system can be a powerful tool for advancing equity and providing economic support and access to opportunity for all of us—rather than a wealth-building mechanism for the privileged few.

For example, through temporary expansions to the Child Tax Credit enacted in the American Rescue Plan Act, the lowest-income families, disproportionately Black and Latinx and headed by single women, were finally able to access their full Child Tax Credit refund in 2021.⁵ Full refundability, together with advance monthly payments of the Child Tax Credit and a higher credit amount for families with young children, cut child poverty by about one-third between July and December 2021 (when advance payments of the credit ended).⁶ Making these changes permanent could cut child poverty nearly in half.⁷ Congress now must choose whether to use tax policy to continue this reduction in child poverty and hardship or to return to a less equitable tax credit that left out millions of low-income families.

Our income tax system was purposefully constructed to be progressive, meaning that individuals with higher incomes pay a larger share of their income—on the principle that the distribution of tax burdens should



reflect and recognize the individual's ability to pay to fund priorities that support our shared prosperity. But while the Progressive Movement fought to restructure the tax code in the early 20th century to address income inequality, it failed to reckon with the racial and gender inequality baked into our economy and the very fabric of our communities since the earliest days of U.S. history. Because much of the modern tax code was written by a small group of wealthy, white male elites, moreover, it largely reflects their values, experiences, and worldview.

In addition, while the income tax code is progressive, and includes provisions like the Child Tax Credit and Earned Income Tax Credit that especially advance racial, gender, and economic equity,⁸ its overall progressivity has been undermined in recent decades by deductions, exemptions, credits, and preferential treatment of certain kinds of income that overwhelmingly favor the wealthy. Commensurate changes to other parts of the tax system—including corporate tax rate cuts and ballooning exemptions to the estate tax—have also weakened the ability of the progressive income tax to check extreme power and wealth. These tax policies augment wealth extracted by the wealthy, who are disproportionately white,⁹ through inequitable economic systems, with predictable results.

Tax policy changes favoring the wealthy and corporations, whose board members and shareholders are disproportionately white men,¹⁰ have not only unleashed excessive wealth accumulation, but also failed to collect adequate tax revenues over time, leading to the ongoing erosion of our social infrastructure. For example, at the same time that the 2017 Trump tax law decreased revenues by nearly \$2 trillion,¹¹ public investments in child care, health care, public education, accessible and affordable housing, and more remained grossly underfunded—to the detriment of women of color especially, as well as women more generally, and communities of color, leaving us all more susceptible to the ravages of the pandemic. Indeed, over time, our tax laws have amplified racial and gender inequities throughout our economy and society—in the workforce, housing, education, health care, and more contributing to and reinforcing racial and gender income and wealth disparities.

Our previous work has focused on ways that income tax policies perpetuate and exacerbate existing racial and gender inequalities in our economic systems and structures.¹² We highlighted how racial and gender bias embedded in the tax code fails to match current realities for women, people of color, and others. We examined how tax policies that favor the wealthy shape decisions that have downstream negative impacts on workers in low-paid industries, who are disproportionately women and people of color. We described how income tax policies that favor the wealthy affect economic, racial, and gender equity, because households of color and women supporting families on their own are overrepresented in lower income brackets and underrepresented in higher income brackets. And, as we wrote in 2019, "there is good news: To the extent that policy created certain inequities in the tax code, policy has the potential to remedy them."¹³

In this report, we argue that the tax treatment of wealth is a gender, racial, and economic justice issue. In the first section, we summarize existing analyses of wealth disparities by race and gender, how current tax policies encourage and reward the concentration of wealth among a small number of predominantly white men, and why outsized wealth concentrated in the hands of an elite few harms women of color, women overall, and people of color. In the second section, we describe proposals to tax wealth, including how those proposals would curb excessive wealth, reduce gender and racial wealth disparities, and increase equity in the tax system. We also recommend a comprehensive approach that considers how these proposals would be combined and coordinated.

Building on the legacy of the Progressive Movement, progressive politicians like Senators Elizabeth Warren and Bernie Sanders and Congresswoman Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez have championed proposals to tax the rich.¹⁴ Over the past several years, taxing the rich has proven to have consistent and overwhelming public support.¹⁵ Yet, as demonstrated most recently by the negotiations around revenue proposals for the Build Back Better budget reconciliation plan, ensuring that the wealthy pay their fair shares in taxes, even in the wake of a devastating global pandemic that made the need to do so glaringly obvious, is no easy feat. As law professor Dorothy Brown put it in her recent, foundational work, The Whiteness of Wealth, "The way out demands work from whites, blacks, and the American public as a whole.... It will take sustained, systemic change, from the federal to the individual level, to upend the status quo."¹⁶ This work is central to gender and racial justice.



SECTION 1

WEALTH INEQUALITY IS A GENDER AND RACIAL JUSTICE ISSUE

WEALTH INEQUALITY IS A GENDER AND RACIAL JUSTICE ISSUE

It is well-established that a disproportionate share of wealth in this country is owned by a very small number of rich households.¹⁷ All of the available evidence indicates that those who hold the lion's share of wealth in this country are overwhelmingly white and male.

Racial and gender wealth gaps are long-standing and persistent and have deep historical and political roots. Land theft, slavery, and a regime of racially discriminatory laws that followed the formal end of slavery have served to extract wealth for white people at the expense of people of color.¹⁸ Numerous discriminatory policies rooted in that history, ranging from prohibiting property ownership by women and people of color,¹⁹ lack of access to credit by women and people of color,²⁰ and chronic underinvestment in businesses owned by women and people of color,²¹ contribute to the reality that women of color currently own pennies on the dollar compared to white men.

Women and people of color accumulate less wealth in part because they experience employment discrimination and other barriers to high-paying jobs, leading to the well-documented wage gap.²² But the gender and racial wage gap alone does not cause wealth disparities. Rather, historical inequalities and discrimination are compounded by underinvestment in communities of color and our social infrastructure. For example, actions that boost wealth for white people, such as educational attainment or homeownership, do not provide the same return on investment for Black people in part because it is more difficult for Black workers to pay off higher levels of student debt on salaries that are constrained by discrimination, and because homes in more racially diverse neighborhoods may be undervalued yet face more burdensome taxation.²³ Thus, the combination of discriminatory policies and

underinvestment strips the wealth of women and people of color and pushes women of color into debt. This undermines their financial security, as well as that of their children and future generations.

In contrast, the wealth of those at the top has grown at the expense of the economic security of women and people of color, because of the inequities baked into our economy.²⁴

And largely due to the quiet but relentless efforts of the ultra-rich to influence politics and public policy, the tax code increasingly rewards extreme wealth, shields such wealth from taxation, and enables its transfer across generations. By doing so, the tax code deprives us of revenues that could be put toward public investments that benefit women, people of color, and all of us.

Extreme wealth concentration is thus both the product of, and a factor contributing to, racial and gender inequities. (While this report focuses on gender and race, it is important to note the income and wealth disparities experienced by other groups and individuals with overlapping and intersecting identities—including LGBTQ individuals, people with disabilities, and immigrants.)²⁵



METHODOLOGY

The data cited throughout this report comes from multiple sources, including the U.S. Census Bureau, Survey of Consumer Finances (SCF), other federal agencies, numerous surveys, as well as analyses of these and other data conducted by other individuals and organizations. Within these multiple data sources, moreover, there are a wide range of terms used to refer to people of different racial or ethnic groups. In this paper, we use the following terms to refer to women and households: Asian, Black, Latina/x, Native American, and white, non-Hispanic, because these terms most closely align with the categories found in the Census and SCF surveys. The "Asian" race category includes those who identified themselves as Asian in the U.S. Census Bureau. While we use "Asian" rather than "Asian American and Pacific Islander" (AAPI) throughout because it best reflects the data, we want to acknowledge that the failure to disaggregate AAPI people by more specific ethnicity obfuscates the diversity of this community.²⁶ The "Black" race category includes those who identified themselves as Black or African American. The "Latina" category includes women of any race who identified themselves to be of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin. We use the term "Latinx" to discuss households of any race who are of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin because this term allows for more gender inclusivity. The "Native American" race category includes those who identified themselves as American Indian or Alaskan Native. The "white" race category includes those who identified themselves as white, but not of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin. Please refer to each individual source note for more information on racial and ethnic categories.

1A WHO HOLDS WEALTH?

WHAT IS INCOME?

Most people understand income to be the money they receive, such as from wages and salaries, that they can spend. Economists also consider gains on capital assets, such as increases in the value of shares of stock, to be income because these gains similarly increase someone's ability to spend. (For many wealthy people, most of their income comes from gains on their assets.)²⁷

WHAT IS WEALTH?

For the purposes of this paper, wealth is defined as the total value of assets individuals or families have accumulated (such as savings, stocks, a home, or a 401(k)), subtracting any debts (such as student loans or credit card debt).



It is unsurprising that households with higher incomes are more likely to have higher levels of wealth. The more income a family has, the more likely they are to be able to put aside some of their income as savings, to have access to credit, or to have other opportunities to accrue wealth (such as purchasing stock options as part of their compensation). Conversely, families with lower incomes are less likely to have spare income to put into savings after meeting basic needs, face disparities in banking and credit, and confront a host of policies that have the effect of reducing wealth that they accrue (such as discriminatory appraisals for the homes of people of color). Notably, women supporting families on their own and households of color are overrepresented in lower-income households, while higher-income households are more likely to be white and headed by a married, different-sex couple.²⁸

BOX 1: AVAILABLE DATA ON THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN GENDER, RACE & INCOME

There is ample evidence of women's increased risk of economic insecurity throughout their lives. Women working full time, year-round are paid less than men, and women are overrepresented in jobs with the lowest wages and in part-time work.²⁹ Women are more likely than men to take time out of the labor force to provide care for family members. Unsurprisingly, women experience higher rates of poverty.³⁰ As seen in Figure 1, women-headed households³¹ are underrepresented among households at the top of the income scale and overrepresented among households at the bottom of the income scale.³²



FIGURE 1

Source: U.S. Census Bureau,

"Percent Distribution of

Households, by Selected

5 Percent," Table HINC-05

Characteristics Within Income Quintile and Top

hinc-05.html.

People of color experience more economic insecurity than white households. Historically, Black, Latinx, Asian, and American Indian and Alaska Native (AI/AN) households have been more likely than white households to have incomes that fall below the poverty line.³³ And, as seen in Figure 2, Black and Latinx households are overrepresented among low- and moderate-income households, and white households are overrepresented in the top income quintile.³⁴

FIGURE 2

Source: U.S. Census Bureau, "Percent Distribution of Households, by Selected Characteristics Within Income Quintile and Top 5 Percent," Table HINC-05 in 2021 Current Population Survey (Washington, DC: Sept. 14, 2021), https:// www.census.gov/data/ tables/time-series/demo/ income-poverty/cps-hinc/ hinc-05.html.





BOX 1: CONTINUED

Women of color face both racial and gender discrimination and often experience overlapping and compounding economic effects. For example, the wage gap is even more pronounced for women of color than for white women.³⁵ As a result, women of color are more likely to experience economic insecurity. As seen in Figure 3, Black and Latinx women experience significantly higher rates of poverty compared to white women.



But while income is relevant, it is not the same as wealth. Data that measures wealth, however, likewise shows that single women, households of color, and women of color hold less wealth than white men and white families.

WOMEN

Women have always owned less wealth than men,³⁶ due to a range of factors both historical and ongoing, including employment discrimination, lack of access to credit,³⁷ and historical barriers to property ownership.³⁸ Women who are very wealthy are much more likely than men to have inherited their wealth.³⁹ However, because many women share their assets with their married partners—and because most surveys assess wealth at the household level—it can be hard to calculate the overall gender wealth gap (see Box 2). Comparing the wealth of households headed by single women to households headed by single men has been a popular way for researchers to calculate an important slice of this gap. $^{\rm 40}$

According to analyses of the 2019 Survey of Consumer Finance (SCF) (the most recent wealth data available), single women own a median⁴¹ of \$46,900 wealth compared to the \$56,900 owned by single men—roughly 82 cents for every dollar owned by men.⁴² Households headed by women who had never been married—and so have never shared assets with a partner—experienced the largest wealth gap. Compared to men who had never been married, women in this group owned 34 cents per one dollar of men's wealth.⁴³ And a sizable gender wealth gap (71 cents per one dollar of men's wealth) remains even after controlling for age, children, race and ethnicity, education, income, homeownership, inheritance, employment, and financial risk taking.⁴⁴

BOX 2: THE GENDER WEALTH GAP FOR MARRIED INDIVIDUALS



Although the gender wealth gap between unmarried households is the easiest to calculate, it is not the full picture. Married individuals typically have more wealth than unmarried individuals,⁴⁵ but assets are not always divided equally between partners in a marriage—and the individual with more assets may have more power in the relationship.⁴⁶ There have been several attempts to assess the gender wealth gap between married men and married women.⁴⁷ One recent analysis —relying on the 2008 Panel of the Survey of Income and Program Participation (SIPP) that allows for assets to be measured at an individual level—found that married women own an average of \$27,000 less than married men.⁴⁸ More research should be conducted with updated data to get a fuller picture into the division of assets between married partners and the overall gender wealth gap.

PEOPLE OF COLOR

According to the 2019 SCF data, white families⁴⁹ own a median of \$188,200 compared to the \$24,100 Black families own and the \$36,100 Latinx families own—meaning Black and Latinx families held roughly 13 cents and 19 cents of wealth, respectively, for every dollar owned by white families.⁵⁰ Other families of color—including Asian, American Indian, Alaska Native, Native Hawaiian, Pacific Islander, other races, and those who identified as more than one race—also had lower wealth than white families.⁵¹ In fact, in the second quarter of 2020, white families owned 84 percent of all household wealth, despite only representing 60 percent of the population.⁵²

Black and Latinx families have very little wealth to pass down to their children. Even families of color with high incomes have less wealth than white families with comparable incomes. For example, white families in the top 10 percent of income have a median net worth that is \$1.4 million larger than that of Black families in the same percentile, and in fact, white families have a higher median net worth than Black families at every income bracket (except for the bottom 20 percent, which typically owns no wealth).⁵³ This is because wealth reflects decades of discriminatory policies—including Jim Crow laws and redlining⁵⁴ —that have barred people of color from growing wealth and passing it down to their children.⁵⁵ In 2019, white families were nearly three times more likely than Black families and over four times more likely than Latinx families to have received an inheritance.⁵⁶

Racial wealth gaps are also not showing signs of improvement over time. In 2019, the wealth gaps experienced by Black and Latinx households were largely unchanged from 2016,⁵⁷ the last time the survey was taken, and the ratio between white and Black household wealth is larger now than it was at the beginning of the century.⁵⁸ Black and Latinx families also experienced a greater drop in household wealth in the years following the Great Recession, suggesting that racial wealth gaps may widen again in the aftermath of the COVID-19 recession.⁵⁹ (Disproportionate infection and death rates, higher rates of unemployment, and greater experience of material hardship in communities of color will likely have additional impacts on the wealth of people of color, as well as that of their children, in the wake of COVID-19).⁶⁰

WOMEN OF COLOR

Many women of color—specifically Black women and Latinas, who face both gender and racial disparities experience the most profound wealth gap of any group.⁶¹ Households headed by single Black women and Latinas own a median of \$8,200 and \$7,900 of wealth respectively compared to the \$92,300 owned by single white men and the \$85,700 owned by single white women.⁶² This means that single Black women and Latinas own roughly 9 cents for every dollar owned by single white men. It is also worth noting that these SCF calculations include vehicles as part of household wealth, which are a necessity for many but are more difficult than other assets to sell in an emergency and do not tend to appreciate like other assets. Excluding vehicles from the calculation, single Black women and Latinas only own 2 and 1 cents per dollar single white men own, respectively.⁶³ Moreover, COVID-19 is likely to impact the wealth of women of color, who faced higher rates of unemployment and material hardship during the pandemic than white women or white men.⁶⁴

In sum, the available data demonstrate that those who hold the bulk of the wealth in this country are disproportionately white, male, and married. Accordingly, tax policies that treat wealth and high-wealth households preferentially are likely to disproportionately benefit men, especially white men.

Finally, it is instructive to look at data about the very wealthy. While not a comprehensive or exhaustive list of the wealthy, Forbes magazine's annual ranking of the 400 wealthiest people in the United States is a commonly referenced and illustrative measure.⁶⁵ According to this ranking, women and people of color are underrepresented among individuals with high net worth. This year, the Forbes 400 list specifically named only 56 women (14 percent),⁶⁶ and only two Black men.⁶⁷ In addition, even within this extremely wealthy cohort, white men have higher average amounts of wealth compared to white women, AAPI men, Black men, or Latino men.⁶⁸

Thus, the evidence indicates that white men and white families are much more likely to hold wealth than women, households of color, or women of color—and hold significantly more of it.



Single Latinas own 9 cents

Source: 2019 Survey of Consumer Finance; calculated at the median

1B HOW THE TAX CODE AMPLIFIES AND CONCENTRATES WEALTH

As noted in earlier work, the modern tax code was written almost exclusively by wealthy, white men, and thus reflects their values, expectations, and worldview.⁶⁹ Unsurprisingly, as a result, numerous provisions of the tax code perpetuate, and exacerbate, the concentration of wealth in the hands of the wealthy—and white—few.

First, the modern tax code often favors wealth accumulation by those who can already afford to save, rather than making it possible for people with lower incomes (among whom women supporting families on their own and families of color are overrepresented) to accrue wealth.

For instance, the tax code purports to encourage homeownership by allowing homeowners to deduct the interest paid on mortgages for their primary residence. The Mortgage Interest Deduction (MID) is an itemized deduction, meaning that taxpayers may only claim it if they do not claim the standard deduction (\$25,900 for a married couple in 2022).⁷⁰ For the most part, taxpayers will only itemize if their itemized deductions exceed the standard deduction. This is more likely to be true for higher-income taxpayers, who may be able to claim deductions for charitable contributions or other permitted items; indeed, in 2018, over 80 percent of taxpayers with incomes over \$100,000 took itemized deductions.⁷¹ In contrast, only 20 percent of taxpayers with incomes between \$30,000 and \$50,000 itemized, and only 7 percent of taxpayers with incomes under \$30,000 did so.72 "Moreover, it is unclear whether the reduction in taxable income provided through the MID provides enough financial incentive to encourage and enable families to purchase a home, rather than reward families who are already able to afford a mortgage to do so."73 In any event, the MID is overwhelmingly claimed by higher-income households,74 which leaves out many women supporting families and families of color.

Tax policies related to homeownership do not exist in a vacuum. They reinforce and exacerbate the effects of decades of discriminatory housing and lending policies. Women had extremely limited access to mortgage credit until the 1970s-single women were denied home loans, and married women could not build credit in their own names.⁷⁵ Research has shown that women applying for mortgages today are offered worse terms more often than men, despite better repayment history and a lower likelihood of default.⁷⁶ Historically, communities of color were denied access to federal mortgage lending altogether and faced a range of government policies (including redlining, blockbusting, and restrictive covenants) that shut them out of homeownership.77 As a result, women and people of color are still less likely to own their own homes today, which has traditionally been a major path to growing wealth for families in the United States.⁷⁸ For example, according to recent data by the Federal Reserve, 44 percent of Black families and 48 percent of Latinx families own homes, compared to 74 percent of white families.⁷⁹ And women of color—who face multiple forms of discrimination-experience even steeper disparities: only 40 percent of Black women-headed households and 45 percent of Latina-headed households owned homes in 2019.80 The homes of women and people of color, in addition, are worth less, and appreciate less over time, than those of white men or white households.⁸¹

Similarly, the tax code purports to encourage saving for retirement—for example, by exempting contributions to workplace retirement savings accounts from income taxes.⁸² But incentives that take the form of tax savings are more valuable to higher-income workers (because their income tax rates are higher) yet do little to make it easier for lower-income workers to put money aside for their future retirement. While there is a tax credit that is intended to reward low- and moderate-income taxpayers for saving, it is nonrefundable, meaning that if the taxpayer has little or no tax liability, the credit has little (or no) value.⁸³ In practice, taxpayers in the top 20 percent of incomes receive the largest benefit from tax incentives for retirement savings overall.⁸⁴

Tax policies related to retirement savings likewise operate in the context of racial and gender inequities in the workforce and the economy more generally. The fact that the primary vehicle for tax-favored retirement savings is connected to employment means that women, who bear disproportionate responsibility for caregiving and who are more likely to take time out of the paid workforce for caregiving, may be less likely to be able to take advantage of these options. Not all employers offer the retirement savings plans to which tax-favored contributions can be made, moreover, and poorly paid jobs, in which women and especially women of color predominate, are particularly unlikely to offer pensions or tax-favored retirement savings plans.⁸⁵ Additionally, most plans impose a minimum hours requirement to be eligible to participate, and women are much more likely to work part-time than men because of caregiving responsibilities, making it more difficult to meet those minimums.⁸⁶ Finally, workers need spare income to contribute to retirement savings accounts, and women and people of color have lower earnings than white men, making it much more difficult for them to save for retirement. These factors contribute to major racial and gender disparities in retirement savings, especially for women of color.87

Other examples abound.⁸⁸ For instance, the tax code does little to ameliorate the effect of policies that erode the wealth of low- and moderate-income households, such as student loan debt, high property tax bills, predatory lending practices, or municipal, state, or local fines and fees.⁸⁹

The upshot is that the tax code makes it easier for those with higher incomes to accrue wealth in numerous ways, but does little to help women, families of color, and low- and moderate-income households do so.

Second, once accumulated, wealth receives preferential treatment under the tax code in a number of key ways.

Crucially for many wealthy people, their gains in certain types of assets (like stock) never face income taxes unless the assets are sold. The tax system ignores entirely that gains in their portfolios meaningfully allow wealthy people access to economic power because taxation is generally based on when gains are "realized," that is, when assets are sold.

However, many kinds of wealth generate income for their owners without having to be sold (also called capital income, or income from wealth itself). For example, stocks that perform well can provide income in the form of cash dividends to shareholders (representing their share of profits); financial assets like bonds can pay income in the form of interest. Property can be rented out. Businesses structured as pass-through businesses (which include financial firms, real estate businesses, oil and gas companies, and law or accounting firms) produce income. (In addition, people can borrow against equity in their homes or use assets as collateral for a loan, and the resulting funds are not considered income for tax purposes.⁹⁰)

But capital income that is taxed is treated preferentially, compared to income from work. For example, the top tax rate for dividends (the share of profits paid to shareholders) and capital gains (the increase in the value of an asset between the time it is obtained and the time that it is sold) is a modest 20 percent, where the top tax rates on income from work are 35 or 37 percent.⁹¹ Pass-through businesses and rental income are also subject to preferential rates and offsets.⁹² Forty-one percent of the income received by the richest households in the United States derives from wealth, rather than from work, and so, these tax breaks overwhelmingly benefit the very wealthy.⁹³

In addition, the tax code permits wealth to be transferred tax-free in a variety of ways, including through charitable donations and philanthropy, gifts, and trusts.⁹⁴ Further, wealth passed from one generation to the next is not taxed under the income tax system, but instead has its



own separate tax scheme (the estate tax).⁹⁵ Only very large estates are subject to the estate tax, and an army of lawyers and accountants are well paid to figure out how to help the very wealthy avoid the tax, allowing them to transfer extraordinary amounts of wealth to their heirs without taxation.⁹⁶

For many wealthy people who can employ tax planners, paying taxes on their wealth is therefore largely optional. They can strategically combine loopholes, exclusions and tax shelters to achieve extremely low effective tax rates, despite their ability to pay much more.⁹⁷

In addition, some wealthy people are able to avoid paying their taxes due to weak tax enforcement.⁹⁸

IRS funding has been reduced by almost one-third in the last decade, impairing its ability to go after highincome taxpayers with sophisticated tax counsel and the resources to wage lengthy, expensive legal battles over their tax liability.⁹⁹ A study by the Treasury Inspector General found that, in Tax Years 2014 through 2016, the IRS failed to pursue over 300,000 high-income individuals who did not even file tax returns.¹⁰⁰ Tax enforcement against the very rich has declined to the point where the IRS now audits low-income taxpayers claiming the EITC—a refundable tax credit for taxpayers with low and moderate incomes, from which women and people of color disproportionately benefit—at close to the same rates as the top one percent.¹⁰¹ Women supporting families on their own and households of color are underrepresented among high-income taxpayers who evade taxes, but they are overrepresented in the lower-income brackets. Lower-income taxpayers are both excessively audited and would benefit from programs and services funded by the revenues lost to the tax gap. And so, inadequate tax enforcement has both gender and racial implications.

The combined effect of these policy decisions is that the current tax system enables the very few, very wealthy to accumulate enormous amounts of wealth.

Moreover, it taxes people with large fortunes at much lower effective rates than people who live off income from work. For example, an analysis of billionaires showed they are taxed at an effective tax rate of less than 8 percent, including income from their wealth that goes largely untaxed.¹⁰² And those wealthy few are overwhelmingly likely to be white and male, and overwhelmingly unlikely to be women or people of color.

BOX 3: WHAT IS AN "EFFECTIVE TAX RATE?"

A recent study from the White House found that the wealthiest 400 households in the United States pay an effective federal income rate of just over 8 percent annually.¹⁰³ In comparison, a first-year public school teacher earning a \$40,154 salary with typical benefits (who does not receive income from other sources) would have an effective tax rate of 11.7 percent.¹⁰⁴

How is this possible? Unlike ordinary workers who receive most of their income from salaries and wages, the very wealthy receive most of their income from their wealth in the form of investments, such as in stock and real estate. While ordinary workers must pay taxes on their work income every pay period, the wealthy only have to pay taxes on their wealth when they sell their investments or receive dividends (and at that point pay a lower rate than the equivalent income tax rate on wages). Additionally, a specific loophole described later in this paper—steppedup basis—allows many wealthy individuals to avoid ever paying taxes on their investment gains.

This means that despite the enormous economic advantages the wealthy enjoy, compared to working people, the tax rates they effectively pay on their incomes are strikingly lower than the income tax rates paid by the rest of us.

1C WHY DOES THIS MATTER?

Wealth is an important component, as well as a measure, of economic security. For individual families, wealth provides a cushion against emergencies, helps build future wealth, and allows families who have access to it to pursue opportunities for a better future. Wealth helps children to thrive¹⁰⁵ and offers support across generations. Conversely, the lack of wealth can make it harder for people and families of color to weather financial crises (like COVID),106 for women workers to seek higher wages,¹⁰⁷ or for Black people to experience upward economic mobility.¹⁰⁸ Research has also shown growing up in a lower wealth household has detrimental lifetime effects on children, such as worse physical health, worse social outcomes, and fewer years of completed schooling.¹⁰⁹ Unfortunately, as described above, women supporting families on their own, families of color, and women of color are more likely to have low levels of wealth-and are therefore less likely to enjoy the benefits of financial stability, financial resilience, well-being, and access to opportunity.

The fact that women and people of color are more likely to have low wealth, **and less likely** than white men to have high wealth, reflects racial and gender inequality.

But extreme wealth inequality, in and of itself, has immensely significant consequences. For example, research suggests that over-concentration of wealth is correlated with slower long-term economic growth,¹¹⁰ harming all of us. In addition, the massive accumulation of wealth among a small group of—mostly male, mostly white—individuals has far-reaching effects on the democratic process, harming the well-being of women, people of color, and the rest of us who are underrepresented among the ultra-wealthy.

In our prior work, we explored some of the ways that

preferential tax treatment for the wealthy and corporations widens pay and power disparities between executives and workers.¹¹¹ Wealth accumulation not only concentrates economic power, but also political power. Whereas most ordinary people in the United States struggle to get their voices heard, the very wealthy have outsized access to politicians and to the political process. They can afford to pay for lobbyists, make sizable donations to lawmakers, and invest in the priorities that benefit them.¹¹² A 2013 study of the top one percent's political activities and preferences found that the very wealthy are incredibly politically active, with almost half of them initiating contact with a congressional office within a six-month period and a full two-thirds contributing money to politics in the last year.¹¹³ In addition to direct contributions, the wealthy can also wield enormous influence on the political process through outside spending, often by donating to Super Political Action Committees (or Super PACs). While there are limits to how much an individual can donate to a candidate, Super PACs can raise unlimited funds to run political advertisements and otherwise affect election outcomes.¹¹⁴ The New York Times found that, in 2015, half of the money raised for the 2016 presidential election had been donated by fewer than 400 families, most of it channeled through Super PACs.¹¹⁵

Through their outsized political influence, the very wealthy ensure their preferences sway political discussion and policy.¹¹⁶ Wealthy people routinely bring their political issues to the forefront of political debate,¹¹⁷ and policies strongly supported by the very wealthy are adopted about 45 percent of the time.¹¹⁸ In contrast, the support of the general public hardly affects the likelihood of a policy changing at all.¹¹⁹ This concentrated political influence is particularly troubling because the political priorities of the very wealthy do not align with many economic policies that would benefit the general public, and the economy overall. As the 2013 study discussed above summarizes,



"to a much greater extent than the general public... the wealthy oppose government action to redistribute income or wealth."¹²⁰ The very wealthy are also much less willing to support programs that benefit women and families, including a minimum wage above the poverty level, unemployment supports, the Earned Income Tax Credit, or widely available educational opportunities—and in fact are more likely to support cutting programs like Social Security or health care.¹²¹ This opposition persists despite the fact that the wealthy benefit from public goods provided by the government, and themselves receive numerous public benefits and preferences, in addition to the provisions of the tax code enumerated above.¹²²

Moreover, the very wealthy are, unsurprisingly, much less likely to want to raise taxes on high-income people.¹²³ And though their public statements may not reflect it, they lobby hard to protect their wealth from taxation.

For example, a recent study found that a dozen of the wealthiest billionaires have contributed substantially to efforts to abolish the estate tax.¹²⁴ Their contributions, along with lobbying efforts by other wealthy individuals and corporations, have had a huge impact on tax legislation in recent years-such as the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, which overwhelmingly benefited the very rich.¹²⁵ And a similar lobbying push impacted the tax provisions included in the House-passed 2021 Build Back Better Act. As initially proposed by President Biden,126 the Build Back Better plan included raising the corporate tax rate, raising the top federal income tax rate, and eliminating stepped-up basis, a loophole that allows the wealthy to avoid paying taxes on income generated by wealth. Corporations and the very wealthy responded with a swift and relentless lobbying campaign, most notably featuring disingenuous statements by current lobbyist and former Senator Heidi Heitkamp in opposition to ending stepped-up basis.¹²⁷ Prominent lobbying groups, including the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the Business Roundtable,

poured money into advertisements and other efforts to fight the provisions.¹²⁸ These efforts proved effective, despite the tremendous popularity, revenue-raising potential, and strong policy rationale for these tax provisions, and all three were ultimately removed from the version of the Act that passed the House.

As many have pointed out, the disproportionate influence of the very wealthy on the country's political processes has troubling implications for the health of our democracy.¹²⁹ One analysis in 2004 found that "each of the top 400 or so richest Americans had on average about 22,000 times the political power of the average member of the bottom 90 percent"—and the top 400 families have only grown wealthier in the years since this analysis.¹³⁰ This lopsided power not only privileges policies that benefit the wealthy—who are disproportionately white men—but also makes it more difficult to enact policies that benefit everyone else, namely women and people of color.

In the wake of the pandemic, it's even more clear that our tax system doesn't currently tax wealth the way it should. Tax laws that were written by and for white male elites shouldn't continue to reinforce and compound the privilege conferred by discriminatory systems of education, homeownership, financial institutions, the workforce, and the economy writ large, across generations. Our tax system shouldn't pretend that a middle-class worker with \$80,000 of yearly income is in the same position as Jeff Bezos, who paid himself an \$80,000 annual salary in 2020 but whose net worth increased by \$75 billion during that same year.¹³¹ Billionaires shouldn't qualify for stimulus checks because their tax advisors are so skilled at keeping their taxable incomes low. ¹³² Ordinary workers should not face higher tax rates than wealthy people who live off their investments and can opt not to receive a salary.¹³³ The wealthy should not be able to game when they sell their investments, and thus when they are taxed, and use tax shelters and loopholes to avoid paying their fair share.¹³⁴

And the wealthy should not be able to so easily employ their political influence to create more favorable tax rules for themselves before their taxes are due.¹³⁵

SECTION 2 TAXING WEALTH MORE FAIRLY WOULD ADVANCE RACIAL AND GENDER EQUITY

TAXING WEALTH MORE FAIRLY WOULD ADVANCE RACIAL AND GENDER EQUITY

In order to curb the accumulation of excessive wealth, mitigate the adverse political and economic consequences of the overconcentration of wealth at the very top, and reduce gender and racial wealth disparities, we need to do a better, fairer, and more equitable job of taxing wealth.

While acknowledging that there are women supporting families and people of color among those with higher incomes and wealth, and that they likely face racial and gender income and wealth disparities, this report takes the view that policy solutions aimed at increasing equity should center those who face the greatest barriers to economic security and wealth-building.

Taxing wealth more effectively would reduce racial and gender inequity in the tax code by making the code less advantageous for the wealthy, who tend to be white and male rather than women or people of color, compared to workers. For example, 93 percent of the wealth owned by those listed in the Forbes 400 are white, and 87 percent are men, which suggests that a wealth tax on the very rich would primarily affect white men's wealth.¹³⁶

Taxing wealth would reckon with centuries of systemic discrimination and oppression, by breaking up massive

concentrations of wealth that has grown over generations and by raising revenues that can be invested in women, families, and communities of color and support a more equitable economy. Taxing wealth would ensure that the wealthy could not "opt out" of contributing their fair share to fund national priorities from which we all benefit. In short, taxing wealth would make the tax system, and our economy, society, and democracy, better, fairer, and more equitable. (It is important to note that taxing wealth more equitably will not, by itself, likely be enough to curb the outsized political influence enjoyed by the very wealthy.)¹³⁷

This section will outline three main ways to better tax wealth: 1) taxing income from wealth like income from labor; 2) taxing wealth directly through a wealth tax; and 3) taxing intergenerational transfers of wealth.

BOX 4: WEALTH TAXES ARE **INCOMPLETE SOLUTIONS**

Wealth taxes like the one described in this paper are an incomplete solution to resolving racial and gender wealth disparities. They reduce racial and gender wealth gaps by reducing the level of wealth at the top, and by indirectly funding investments that support the economic security of women and people of color (facilitating but not ensuring the ability to accrue savings and wealth). Given entrenched disparities, resulting from inequities that are built into our discriminatory economic systems and structures, specific and intentional policy solutions are needed to ensure that women and people of color can build the meaningful amounts of wealth they need for their own financial stability and opportunity. Reducing wealth gaps by increasing the level of wealth at the "bottom" will require bold policy interventions¹³⁸ if not a revolutionary reenvisioning of our economy,¹³⁹ both of which are beyond the scope of this paper.

2A TAXING INCOME FROM WEALTH LIKE INCOME FROM LABOR

One way to improve the tax treatment of wealth would be to make the way we tax income that is derived from wealth more consistent with the way we tax income from work. Most people in the United States earn most of their income from labor, such as salaries and wages. For those in the bottom 80 percent—among whom single women, women-headed households, and families of color are disproportionately represented—labor income makes up about three-quarters of their total income.¹⁴⁰

In contrast, the top one percent—disproportionately white men—derive 67 percent of their income from taxadvantaged capital income and pass-through businesses and only 34 percent of their income from work.¹⁴¹ A significant share of their income comes from what is known as "capital gains"—the profits from selling appreciated assets (or capital), such as stock, a piece of art, a house, or a business.

The pandemic provides an illustrative example of how capital gains work: between 2019 and 2020, the value of a share of Amazon stock increased from \$1,847 to \$3,256, and so Amazon stockholders accrued capital gains of \$1,409 per share in the first year of the pandemic.¹⁴²

The tax code gives preferential tax treatment of capital gains over income from labor in three ways.¹⁴³

DELAYED TAXATION

As discussed above, the very wealthy can delay paying their capital gains taxes until they sell the asset (also called "realization" of capital gains). This encourages the wealthy to hoard their assets, letting them appreciate (possibly receiving income from dividends, interest or rent in the meantime) and only selling when it is financially advantageous to do so.¹⁴⁴ This means that wealthy people who, for example, have seen their stock greatly increase in value over the course of the pandemic can continue to receive returns on the full amount of their profit and will not be taxed on this profit until they sell their stock. In contrast, income from wages and salaries are taxed every pay period.

PREFERENTIAL RATE

When wealthy people do sell their assets, their capital gains are taxed at a preferential rate, as long as those assets have been held for over a year. The top tax rate for capital gains is currently 20 percent, compared to the current top income tax rate of 37 percent.¹⁴⁵ Individuals who make over \$200,000 (and married couples who make over \$250,000) have to pay an additional 3.8 percent Net Investment Income Tax (NIIT) on their capital gains.¹⁴⁶

STEPPED-UP BASIS

The tax code also provides a loophole that allows many wealthy people to avoid ever paying taxes on their capital gains. If someone does not sell an asset during their lifetime, they can pass it down to the next generation without paying income taxes on any gains on their unsold assets (also called "unrealized capital gains"). In addition, a provision called stepped-up basis allows the heir to adopt the value of the asset at the time of the decedent's death, so the increase in value of the asset during the decedent's life never faces the income tax. For example, a wealthy individual who owns a piece of real estate that has increased in value from \$700,000 to \$1,000,000 over the course of their lifetime can pass these gains onto their heir tax-free. If the heir decides to sell the real estate, they will only pay taxes on gains above \$1,000,000-the value of the property when they inherited it. The \$300,000 appreciation in the previous owner's lifetime are never taxed. This "stepped-up basis" loophole forgoes between nearly \$44 to \$54 billion a year in revenues, which could have been used to invest in women and families.147



The preferential treatment of capital gains overwhelmingly benefits the very wealthy and white.¹⁴⁸ Thirty-four percent of the wealth of the top one percent consists of unrealized (and so untaxed) capital gains, compared to just 6.1 percent of the bottom 90 percent.¹⁴⁹ And as of April 2021, U.S. billionaires owned \$2.5 trillion in unrealized capital gains (more than 50 percent of their total wealth).¹⁵⁰ The fact that so many wealthy people delay paying or never pay taxes on their capital gains means that their effective tax rate is much lower than for many people who derive most of their income from labor (as discussed in Box 3).

There are several possible policy solutions to make the way we tax capital gains more equitable.

RAISING THE CAPITAL GAINS RATE

It does not make sense to tax capital gains at a significantly lower rate than income from work. Researchers have shown that there is not an economic benefit from cutting capital income taxes,¹⁵¹ and multiple studies have shown that optimal rates can be significantly higher than they are today.¹⁵² However, the Joint Committee on Taxation estimates that the "revenue maximizing" capital gains tax rate is around 30 percent, because higher rates encourage wealthy individuals to continue holding onto their assets rather than selling them.¹⁵³ And so, a raise in the capital gains rate should be paired with complementary reforms that discourage wealthy people from hoarding their assets—such as the two discussed below¹⁵⁴—to ensure that the very wealthy must pay taxes on their gains.

TAXING CAPITAL GAINS AT DEATH

One way to ensure that the wealthy pay their capital gains taxes would be to tax capital gains at death for individuals above certain income thresholds or for very large gains. This would eliminate the stepped-up basis loophole and prevent wealthy people from permanently erasing their lifetime gains and prevent their heirs from receiving these gains free of income taxes. Additionally, taxing gains at death would reduce the incentive for wealthy individuals to hoard their assets because there would be a smaller advantage for holding onto assets until death.¹⁵⁵ However, even if coupled with an increase in the tax rate on capital gains, incentives to delay selling assets would still remain, including the ability to receive higher returns on untaxed gains.¹⁵⁶ Additionally, wealthy people would likely delay selling appreciated assets in the hopes that the law might weaken or change before their death—or so that they may wield their political influence to try to change the law themselves.¹⁵⁷

Taxing capital gains at death would also raise considerable revenue, especially when paired with an increased capital gains rate. The Department of Treasury estimates that taxing capital gains at death and raising the capital gains rate, as presented in President Biden's 2022 budget proposal, would raise over \$322,000 million over 10 years.¹⁵⁸

MARK-TO-MARKET

Another policy option would be to tax capital gains on an annual basis, through a system called "mark-to-market." Under mark-to-market taxation, capital gains would be taxed every year whether or not the appreciated asset has been sold.¹⁵⁹ So, for example, wealthy individuals whose stock portfolios increased in value during the pandemic would have those gains subject to taxation every year, rather than just when they sold the stock. Mark-to-market taxation would also eliminate most tax incentives to defer the sale of assets, since gains will be taxed annually regardless of whether they are sold.¹⁶⁰ If implemented effectively, this system also has the potential to bring in even more revenue than simply taxing gains at death. In their analysis, former law professors (currently, officials in the Department of the Treasury) Lily Batchelder and David Kamin estimated that raising the capital gains tax rates to ordinary income rates and implementing a markto-market taxation system for the top one percent would bring in \$2.1 trillion over 10 years.¹⁶¹

A system of mark-to-market taxation might require valuing assets every year, compared to our current scheme of only determining value when assets are sold. There is precedent for taxing gains in this way: our current system taxes certain types of securities on a mark-to-market basis.¹⁶² However, a broader mark-to-market system could pose difficulties for certain kinds of assets, like works of art, for which



capital gains are not publicly reported and which would require yearly appraisal. The Billionaires Income Tax, a proposal spearheaded by Senate Finance Chair Ron Wyden, mitigates this problem by imposing the yearly capital gains tax on non-publicly traded assets retrospectively as a "deferral charge" after the asset is sold.¹⁶³ Moreover, Senator Wyden's proposal would apply to a small subset of the wealthiest Americans; there are only 700 hundred people above the proposal's very high asset and income threshold,¹⁶⁴ which would reduce the administrative burden on the IRS. However, the IRS would require significant additional funding in order to implement even this narrow version of mark-to-market taxation.

One argument against closing the stepped-up basis loophole or mark-to-market taxation is that unrealized capital gains are not income because they only exist "on paper." For example, a person who owns stock that has increased in value would not be able to spend that profit until they sell the stock—the increased value of the stock is locked in the stock itself and could be wiped out in the next stock market crash. Under this thinking, it would be unfair to tax someone for "paper" gains that do not provide them with cash in hand.

However, this argument does not align with how income is defined in an economic sense or how the tax code treats certain other assets. Income is defined by economists as the "sum of one's consumption and change in net worth," and both realized and unrealized capital gains fall under this definition.¹⁶⁵ As tax economists Joel Slemrod and Jon Bakija explain, "whether you sell the asset does not matter because an increase in the value of assets you own increases your purchasing power."¹⁶⁶ And in practice, wealthy people are able to get purchasing power from their unrealized capital gains very easily. Wealthy people can borrow against their appreciated assets, securing large personal loans by using their investments as collateral.¹⁶⁷ The cost of this borrowing is much lower than the cost of capital gains taxes, especially when there are low interest rates. Wealthy people often take advantage of this opportunity: for example, as of May 2021, Elon Musk

has borrowed against 92 million of his Tesla shares, worth about \$57.7 billion.¹⁶⁸ This is how, as he recently pointed out on Twitter, he is able to forgo a salary.¹⁶⁹ As a result, wealthy people have very little incentive to sell their assets during their lifetimes. Instead, after they buy assets, they can borrow against the appreciated value of those assets and hold onto those assets until they die, so they can pass the assets to their heirs tax-free. This "buy, borrow, die" strategy allows the very wealthy to grow massive fortunes while avoiding almost any taxation.¹⁷⁰

In addition to reducing tax avoidance by the very wealthy, these proposals (raising the capital gains rate paired with either an at-death or mark-to-market taxation system) would promote racial and gender equity in a couple of ways. First, because capital gains are highly concentrated among the those in the highest income and wealth brackets—in which single women, women-headed households, and people of color are underrepresented—taxing capital gains more fairly would curb wealth hoarding by wealthy white men, and thus narrow gender and racial wealth gaps.

Second, women and people of color are less likely to bear the burden of more effective taxation of capital gains, because research shows there is a smaller likelihood of their holding capital. An analysis by the Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy (ITEP) found that, though white families only represent 65 percent of all families, they own almost 90 percent of corporate stock and private business assets.¹⁷¹ Black and Latinx families, in comparison, own 1.7 and 0.5 percent of corporate equities respectively and less than 2 percent of private business assets-and the capital assets they do own are less valuable than those owned by white families.¹⁷² Women are also less likely to hold these types of wealth-growing assets.¹⁷³ According to one survey, only 48 percent of women invest in the stock market compared to 66 percent of men, and women are also more likely to hold a large percentage of their assets in cash (65 percent versus 51 percent of men), such as by placing money into a savings account.¹⁷⁴



BOX 5: THE GAP IN CAPITAL ASSETS

Women and families of color have less income compared to men and white families, and so have less money to invest in the stock market. But the income gap does not fully explain the gap in capital assets. For example, white families in the bottom 20 percent of the income distribution are more likely to own stock than Black families in the top 40 percent.¹⁷⁵ In her book *The Whiteness of Wealth*, Dorothy Brown describes the historical and ongoing discrimination in the financial services market—it wasn't until 1970 that the first Black person traded on the floor of the New York Stock exchange—that prevents many Black families from investing in the stock trade.¹⁷⁶ Additionally, women and especially women of color are still underrepresented in the types of high-income jobs that provide stock and other capital assets as part of their compensation packages, including CEO, entrepreneurial, and high-tech positions.¹⁷⁷ And so, more effective taxation of capital gains would increase racial and gender equity in the tax code, by eliminating preferences that overwhelmingly accrue to the wealthy and white.

Third, these proposals would raise significant revenue that could be used to fund investments that benefit women and families of color, such as child care, paid leave, health care, affordable housing, and family tax credits. This would increase economic growth, especially after decades of disinvestment. ¹⁷⁸ These investments would also increase families' economic security and financial stability, making it easier for families to save and invest. Reforming the way capital gains are taxed would therefore go a long way toward advancing gender and racial equity in the tax code.



2B TAXING WEALTH DIRECTLY THROUGH A WEALTH TAX

Another potential solution is for the federal government to institute a wealth tax. A wealth tax would apply an annual tax to the entire value of a taxpayer's net worth, defined as the total value of all assets minus any debts.¹⁷⁹ At present, the tax code generally taxes income—for example, earnings from work or gains from selling assets—and capital gains reform, as described above, would make this income tax system more equitable. A wealth tax, in contrast, is not an income tax but a tax on the value of assets themselves. Annual wealth taxes would effectively increase taxes on individuals who, despite their considerable resources, otherwise avoid taxation.¹⁸⁰

Proposals for an annual federal wealth tax differ in specifics, but have these common features:

TARGETED TO THE WEALTHY

Proposed wealth taxes use a high "exemption amount," or threshold below which the tax would not apply. For example, if the exemption amount is \$25 million, anyone with a net worth below that amount would not owe any wealth tax. A net worth tax targeted to the very wealthy would increase progressivity in the tax code, by aiming additional taxation squarely at the families with the greatest ability to pay.¹⁸¹ A high exemption amount is also important so that families of more modest means do not face a tax they would struggle to pay because they do not have cash on hand, while the ultra-wealthy have access to the needed liquidity.¹⁸²

RAISE SIGNIFICANT REVENUES

Because of enormous wealth concentration at the top, even a very low wealth tax rate would add substantial new tax revenue. Economists estimate that a 2 percent tax on wealth over \$10 million (the top 1 percent) would raise between \$3.5 trillion and \$6.7 trillion over 10 years.¹⁸³ Even a tax more concentrated toward the very rich, such as a 2 percent tax on the wealth over \$50 million (the top .1 percent), combined with a 3 percent tax on wealth over \$1 billion, would raise an estimated \$1.9 trillion to \$3.3 trillion over 10 years.¹⁸⁴ And imposing a 5 percent tax on the wealth owned just by those listed in the Forbes 400 could raise over \$2.2 trillion over 10 years.¹⁸⁵

INCLUDE A BROAD BASE OF ASSETS

Proposals generally provide that all assets that contribute to net worth be taxed, to avoid creating incentives for the wealthy to buy up assets that are not subject to the wealth tax.¹⁸⁶

Although an annual net worth tax would be a new kind of tax at the federal level, other types of taxes on wealth are already part of the federal tax system in the form of the federal estate tax (discussed further below).¹⁸⁷ Property taxes are another kind of annual wealth tax at the state or local level, and several states levy additional taxes on high-value homes (otherwise known as "mansion taxes").¹⁸⁸ Some states have recently targeted wealth as they seek to add needed revenue in the wake of the pandemic.¹⁸⁹

By taxing net worth rather than income, a wealth tax is one way to prevent wealthy taxpayers from avoiding tax liability indefinitely.¹⁹⁰ It would tax assets as they accumulate value in real time, mirroring the real-world increases in spending power these assets grant to the wealthy as their value increases.¹⁹¹

It would directly target the wealth families have accumulated, sometimes over many generations, and would thereby directly address the growing inequality between the wealthy and the rest of us, as well as racial and gender disparities in wealth.

A wealth tax is an extremely progressive tax.¹⁹² The burden of the tax falls on the owners of wealth, targeting the taxation precisely to those who are the most well-off.¹⁹³ As explained above, wealth concentration reflects racial and gender inequities across our other economic systems and structures. Because of these inequities, relatively few women supporting families on their own, households of color, and other marginalized groups, such as LGBTQ people¹⁹⁴ and people with disabilities,¹⁹⁵ would be likely to face additional tax burdens.

BOX 6: REDUCING RACIAL AND GENDER WEALTH GAPS

Wealth taxes could also reduce the racial and gender wealth gaps, because they so specifically target the people (disproportionately white men) who have had the advantages that allowed them to accumulate wealth. According to the Brookings Institute, today, "the 400 richest American billionaires have more total wealth than all 10 million Black American households combined."¹⁹⁶ The racial wealth gap today stands at approximately \$10 trillion.¹⁹⁷ By imposing greater taxation specifically on billionaires and multimillionaires, a wealth tax aims to narrow these gaps from the top.¹⁹⁸

Of course, revenues from a wealth tax could—and should be used to make public investments centered on the needs of marginalized communities. Revenue estimates in the trillions of dollars over 10 years mean significant public investments could be made. This would both foster economic growth and improve the economic security and wealth-building potential of women, families, and communities.

By targeting wealth itself, a wealth tax would also increase racial and gender equity within the tax code by reducing disparities in effective taxation rates.¹⁹⁹ As mentioned earlier, even among those with higher incomes, women and people of color have less wealth than white people. As a result, high-income women and people of color are likely paying higher effective tax rates than high-income white men, since more of their income comes from work rather than wealth. Moreover, when considering all forms of income in an economic sense, people with lower net worth, who are disproportionately women and people of color, pay higher effective tax rates than the ultrawealthy.200 For the median family by net worth, white households have about \$150,000 more in wealth than Black households, ²⁰¹ which likewise may impact effective tax rates, given the preferential tax treatment of wealth. A wealth tax would go far to remedy this blatant unfairness.

As a new kind of tax in the U.S. system, however, a wealth tax would require new rules governing its administration.

Perhaps most significantly, as with mark-to-market taxation, a wealth tax would require valuation of all assets and liabilities on an annual basis, at varying levels of complexity.²⁰² There is reason to believe that the valuation challenges, while substantial, are not insurmountable.²⁰³ Other countries that have implemented wealth taxes provide potential models. Formulas designed for the U.S. context have also been proposed.²⁰⁴ Valuation is currently required for other more limited tax purposes, such as the estate and gift tax. Building on these systems, regulations on valuation could include a combination of market value, appraisals, and formulas for determining value.²⁰⁵ Regulations could also address potential strategies to undervalue net worth, such as artificially inflating debts.²⁰⁶ Moreover, taxpayers that would be subject to a wealth tax are the most likely to have the assistance of tax advisors, and therefore should be presumed to be able to comply with the detailed valuation rules that would be necessary.²⁰⁷ In any event, setting up valuation processes and regulations (as well as enforcement) would require the IRS to have additional resources.

Other countries that have implemented wealth taxes provide lessons for U.S. policymakers to consider.²⁰⁸ These lessons should shape the specifics of any wealth tax the United States enacts, to avoid pitfalls seen elsewhere.²⁰⁹ For example, many countries excluded significant asset classes (for example, owner-occupied housing or retirement savings), leading to lower revenue.²¹⁰



And economic distortions were observed when wealthy residents transferred assets into classes not subject to the wealth tax.²¹¹ Accordingly, a wealth tax should be designed to include most assets (which might also make it harder to avoid). ²¹² In addition, the United States is the only country that taxes its citizens regardless of their place of residence, so it would be more difficult for U.S. citizens to merely move to other countries to avoid a wealth tax, as noticeably occurred in France. ²¹³ A leading wealth tax proposal would impose a stiff exit tax if a

wealthy individual renounced U.S. citizenship, to further disincentivize expatriation to avoid taxation.²¹⁴

By imposing a tax directly on the largest accumulations of wealth, a wealth tax would be a direct response to the substantial inequities in who holds wealth and how the tax system treats that wealth.

BOX 7: CONSTITUTIONAL CONCERNS

Some have raised constitutional concerns that the Supreme Court would strike down a federal wealth tax as an un-apportioned "direct tax." (Apportionment means that each state would have to pay the same amount of taxes on a per-person basis and would therefore require different tax rates for each state, which a federal wealth tax with a uniform rate would not provide for.) Constitutional scrutiny will therefore likely focus on whether the wealth tax is a "direct tax."²¹⁵ The direct tax clause was added to the Constitution as part of the infamous "threefifths compromise," which propped up the power of states that profited from the enslavement of people.²¹⁶ The historical record supports the view that the provision was intentionally ambiguous at the time, in service of its insertion as a compromise measure.²¹⁷ It was immediately interpreted narrowly to allow Congress broad taxation powers without an apportionment requirement. Subsequently (and notably, during the Gilded Age), the Supreme Court expanded the meaning of "direct tax" to include income, a decision which was overturned by the 16th Amendment.²¹⁸ Many scholars believe a wealth tax is not a "direct tax" as a matter of law, and should therefore survive a constitutional challenge, based on current precedents, ²¹⁹ although the current Supreme Court's view is unknown.

As a vestige of slavery, the direct tax clause should not serve as a contemporary barrier to wealth taxation²²⁰ and should arguably be amended out of the Constitution entirely.²²¹ Modern interpretations that are divorced from this history continue to privilege the groups that have long held power and wealth, and the origins of the direct tax clause in a profoundly immoral and since abolished system weigh in favor of narrow construction.²²² The "constitutional legacy of slavery" continues to shape debate about taxation that could reduce racial inequality.²²³ As many scholars have examined, the racial and gender wealth gaps stem from dehumanizing and discriminatory practices, as does the direct tax clause.²²⁴ A constitutional provision that was once used to deny the humanity of people, treat them as property, and exploit their labor is now being debated as the basis to invalidate a tax policy that would break up the concentrations of wealth that slavery and the laws enacted in its wake, at least in part, helped facilitate.

Some scholars have proposed methods of formulating a wealth tax that would be more likely to survive a constitutional challenge.²²⁵ Others have proposed that legislators could craft an alternative for a wealth tax that is apportioned, to become effective if an unapportioned wealth tax is deemed unconstitutional.²²⁶

2C TAXING INTERGENERATIONAL TRANSFERS OF WEALTH



A third option is to better tax intergenerational wealth

transfers. Inheritance accounts for 40 percent of all wealth. Moreover, inheritance explains about 30 percent of the correlation between parent and child incomes (and more than 50 percent of the correlation between parent and child wealth).²²⁷ There are stark racial differences in the receipt of inheritances.²²⁸ As economist Janelle Jones notes, "White families are twice as likely to receive an inheritance as Black families, and that inheritance is nearly three times as much."229 Further, scholars have explained that for Black families, intergenerational wealth transfers "often travel in the opposite direction," from younger to older family members, and such gifts may be used to help family members cover living expenses.²³⁰ As Dorothy Brown has observed, "This both limits [B]lack households' potential to save and invest, and reduces the likelihood that a [B]lack parent will be able to leave an inheritance to be passed down to the next generation tax-free."231

The tax code allows the very wealthy to transfer massive amounts of wealth to future generations, largely avoiding

taxes. The estate tax, backstopped by the gift tax, is the primary mechanism for taxing intergenerational wealth transfers. The estate tax imposes a 40 percent tax on wealth (above a certain value) that is transferred, at death, to an heir other than a spouse; it is paid by the estate—that is, the amount of estate taxes is taken out of the estate and thus reduces its value.²³² The gift tax is also a 40 percent tax imposed on lifetime wealth transfers to family members that exceed \$16,000 per recipient, per year (in 2022; the limit is \$32,000 per recipient for gifts given by a married couple); it is paid by the person making the gift.²³³ In addition, "generation-skipping taxes" impose additional taxes on wealth transfers such as those from a grandparent to a grandchild.

In its design and structure, the estate tax is extremely progressive and has the potential to mitigate the harmful effects of excessive intergenerational wealth transfers.²³⁴ While, as mentioned earlier, the estate tax was created with the specific intent of limiting how much wealth could be transferred, its ability to do is constrained because it only applies, under current law, to exceedingly large estates.²³⁵ Moreover, because of the stepped-up basis rule, one justification for the estate tax has been to ensure that unrealized capital gains do not fully escape taxation at death. However, the high exclusions enacted through the TCJA mean that the estate tax now only reaches the unrealized capital gains of a small group of extremely wealthy households.²³⁶ In addition, wealthy individuals have numerous ways to reduce their estate "tax base," that is, the size of their estates that would be subject to the estate tax.²³⁷

BOX 8: LOOPHOLES TO THE ESTATE TAX

Many wealthy individuals are able to reduce their estate taxes through complex tax planning before their deaths—to the extent that former law professor Lily Batchelder estimated that under current law, there is only an effective tax rate of about 2 percent on transferred wealth, which is only imposed, once, at the time of transfer.²³⁸

One way that wealthy individuals reduce the size of their estates is by taking advantage of gift tax exemptions during their lifetimes. In addition to the annual \$16,000 per person exemption and the \$12.06 million lifetime exemption (which applies to both the estate and the gift tax), direct payments of tuition and medical expenses are not subject to the gift tax. This increases the amount that the wealthy can transfer without paying gift taxes.²³⁹

Wealthy individuals also circumvent the estate tax by using trusts. The creator of a trust may have to pay gift or estate taxes when they initially transfer wealth into a trust, but will never have to pay additional taxes while the wealth remains in the trust, no matter how much it increases in value.²⁴⁰ As has been a recent topic of discussion among tax experts, wealthy individuals can partially or fully avoid the estate and gift tax by using trusts with particularly advantageous tax treatment, including grantor-retained annuity trusts and intentionally defective grantor trusts.²⁴¹ Grantor retained annuity trusts alone have been estimated to reduce the amount of revenue raised by the estate and gift tax by one-third.²⁴² Another type of trust that has been increasingly used by the very wealthy to avoid the estate tax is the dynasty trust, which is designed to last for multiple generations and can potentially allow wealth to grow untaxed for centuries, or even forever.²⁴³ The process of developing a wealth tax might involve more holistically reforming the way trusts are formed and implemented, but those concerns are outside the scope of this paper. ²⁴⁴

As a result, "[o]nly the estates of the wealthiest 0.1 percent of Americans—roughly one out of every 1,000 people who die—owe[d] any estate tax" in 2018.²⁴⁵

This illustrates how the current estate tax confers enormous benefits upon the wealthiest, among whom women and households of color are underrepresented.²⁴⁶

It encourages the accumulation and concentration of wealth, to the detriment of women and people of color,

and our economy more generally. Further, the erosion of the estate tax has contributed to widening racial wealth gaps.²⁴⁷ And the loss of revenues that could have been collected under a more robust estate tax ²⁴⁸ to support public investments also particularly harms women and communities of color.

While the structure of the estate tax is progressive and effective, in order to make the estate tax more robust, it must apply to more wealth. One simple way to accomplish that is by lowering the exemption amounts. Numerous policy advocates and some policymakers have,



for example, recommended returning to 2009 exemption levels (\$3.5 million per spouse; \$7 million per married couple).²⁴⁹ In addition, there have been recommendations to make the estate tax base more inclusive, in order to make the tax more effective.²⁵⁰ Others have advocated for also increasing the estate tax rate; by, for example, returning to the 2009 rate for estate and gift taxes of 45 percent.²⁵¹

As an alternative to the existing estate tax, some have proposed creating a federal inheritance tax, that is, a tax on assets received from someone who died. Inheritance taxes are paid by the person who inherits the assets (rather than the estate). There are currently six states with inheritance taxes,²⁵² but there is no federal inheritance tax at present. Then-law professor Lily Batchelder proposed an inheritance tax that would replace the estate and gift taxes, and tax accrued gains on assets at the time of transfer. Inheritances above a certain threshold would be taxed, under the income and payroll tax systems, under Batchelder's proposal.²⁵³

Taxes on wealth transfers, in the form of estate or inheritance taxes, are among the most progressive forms of taxation. Since these taxes largely impact the extremely wealthy, making them more effective would remove tax preferences enjoyed by the wealthy, with women and people of color less likely to bear additional tax burdens.

Moreover, these taxes directly reduce the size of wealth transfers and remove incentives for the accumulation of dynastic wealth. As a result, scholars and researchers have concluded that they can reduce racial wealth disparities by reducing levels of wealth among the extremely wealthy, who are overwhelmingly white.²⁵⁴ Similar effects could be expected with regard to wealth gaps faced by women of color, and women more generally.

In addition, wealth transfer taxes are estimated to stimulate economic growth.²⁵⁵ For example, one study showed that, compared to an income tax, a wealth tax "shifts the tax burden from productive to unproductive entrepreneurs and reallocates capital to the more productive ones."256 Moreover, a more robust estate tax or an inheritance tax could raise significant revenues for public investments: a legislative proposal spearheaded by Senator Bernie Sanders in 2021 is estimated to raise \$2.2 trillion; the Batchelder inheritance tax proposal is estimated to raise between \$168 and \$337 billion in revenues over a 10-year period, depending on the parameters of the proposal.²⁵⁷ As described above, if invested in women, families, and communities, these revenues could support their economic security more broadly, including their ability to build wealth. Improving the taxation of intergenerational wealth transfers would thus advance racial and gender equity.

The administration and enforcement of an improved estate tax would build upon the existing system. If the use of some trusts were curtailed, or the estate tax applied to some assets placed in trust, additional valuation mechanisms and enforcement resources could be required. In addition, if the improvements to the estate tax were paired with the elimination of the stepped-up basis, the valuation of assets could be coordinated with those used under the income tax system. However, if a federal inheritance tax were enacted, a new administration and enforcement scheme would need to be developed—though it might certainly borrow from the previous federal estate tax or state inheritance tax administrative systems. 2D TOWARD A COMPREHENSIVE APPROACH

Each of these proposals addresses different aspects of our inequitable status quo, but none of them can address the tax system's most glaring defects alone.

They should be considered as complementary pieces of a comprehensive wealth tax agenda, to further racial and gender equity in the tax code. Only through a comprehensive approach can we break up concentrated wealth at the top, ensure that the very wealthy cannot avoid taxation, rectify the unfairness of working people paying a higher tax rate than the ultra-wealthy, and raise revenues to fund priorities that benefit us all, particularly women and people of color who face steep barriers to wealth-building. A comprehensive approach is necessary to prevent the formation of new loopholes that allow wealthy people to game the system and perpetuate the cycle of political influence and enrichment. Accordingly, policymakers should strive to reform the taxation of wealth in a comprehensive way. However, the exact way the proposals work together will turn largely on the particulars of how the proposals are designed and implemented.

Below, we have provided a general overview of how the proposals discussed in this report address different aspects of taxing wealth and how certain proposals would complement each other (or would be alternatives) to achieve particular policy goals. (Policymakers would need to coordinate the specifics of each policy, including tax rates, exemption levels, and asset valuation, across the suite of policies.)

- For example, a strengthened estate tax would—in combination with improvements to capital gains taxation or a wealth tax—help curb massive intergenerational transfers of wealth. While the estate tax rate is higher than current annual wealth tax proposals, the fact that it is a one-time tax invites valuation gaming at the moment of taxation.²⁵⁸ As Lily Batchelder and David Kamin note, "[a] variety of estate tax avoidance strategies involve temporarily and artificially deflating the value of transferred assets at the point in time that the wealth transfer is deemed to occur—and therefore valued—for tax purposes."²⁵⁹ Additionally, because most wealthy people seek to accumulate and enjoy their wealth during their lives, even a strengthened estate tax would not significantly reduce the incentives to defer capital gains taxation as long as possible.²⁶⁰ And so, it is critical to complement a strengthened estate tax with some additional form of annual capital taxation (at a lower rate), which could be accomplished either through a wealth tax or through mark-to-market taxation.
- Either annual mark-to-market taxation (which taxes the increase in the value of assets) or an annual wealth tax (which taxes the value of the assets themselves) would attempt to capture wealth that is not sold or transferred, thereby reducing the tax incentive for wealthy people to hold onto their wealth. Both of these taxes are imposed every year, which would make it more difficult for wealthy people to employ temporary tax avoidance strategies to reduce their wealth tax bill.²⁶¹ There are, however, policy trade-offs between the two proposals: as Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman explain, capital gains taxation heavily targets those whose wealth is increasing rapidly, while a wealth tax better targets those with generational wealth (who tend to be invested more conservatively).²⁶²



• Either reforms of capital gains taxation or an annual wealth tax could bring the effective tax rate for the very wealthiest in line with the rate paid by people who earn a wage. Reforming capital gains tax would equalize the rate at which income from wealth is taxed with income from work and would address a longstanding disparity under the income tax system that operates exclusively for the benefit of the very wealthy. As discussed above, the capital gains rate fix should be paired with a policy solution to close the stepped-up basis loophole (whether by taxing capital gains at death or by implementing mark-to-market taxation).

In addition to designing a tax agenda to capture more wealth and tax wealth more fairly and consistently, **policymakers should** also consider the aspects of these policies that increase gender and racial equity.²⁶³

For example, reforming the estate tax addresses the problem of intergenerational wealth transfers, which is one of the greatest contributors to the racial wealth gap. An annual wealth tax would target generational wealth before it is transferred, which would strengthen the equity gains that would result from a strengthened estate tax. Enacting some form of annual taxation for wealth would increase fairness via-a-vis the wealthy and wage workers (women supporting families on their own and people of color underrepresented among the former and overrepresented among the latter). This would also tend to increase fairness along racial and gender lines.

To determine the extent to which these policies have the intended (and expected) impact on racial and gender equity, policymakers should consider conducting equity impact assessments as part of the policy development process. In an important step, the Department of Treasury recently announced it is developing an empirical methodology to examine racial/ethnic equity implications of tax policy and tax administration.²⁶⁴ As described more fully in earlier work, equity impact statements or assessments "are designed to determine whether a policy or legislative proposal will have a disparate impact on particular communities."²⁶⁵ In this instance, equity impact assessments could be performed to determine specific legislative proposals' impact on tax burdens, investment benefits, or wealth disparities by gender, race, and other demographic characteristics. These assessments should also permit cross-tabulated analysis (for example, breaking out women of color). The Treasury announcement is part of a broader federal effort. Early in his administration, President Biden issued an Executive Order on Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Across the Federal Government, which, among other things, instructed:

The Director of the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) shall, in partnership with the heads of agencies, study methods for assessing whether agency policies and actions create or exacerbate barriers to full and equal participation by all eligible individuals. The study should aim to identify the best methods, consistent with applicable law, to assist agencies in assessing equity with respect to race, ethnicity, religion, income, geography, gender identity, sexual orientation, and disability.²⁶⁶

The results of the Treasury, or other agencies' studies (or at least the process of conducting those studies) could serve as a model for developing an equity assessment tool for wealth taxes like those discussed in this report.²⁶⁷



Furthermore, in order to assess the effectiveness of policies to tax wealth in furthering racial and gender equity, it will be important to collect data about how wealth is distributed among different populations and communities. (This would likewise be consistent with the Biden administration's broader effort to advance racial, gender, and other kinds of equity, which includes an attempt to ensure equitable data collection.)²⁶⁸ There are several generally accepted sources of data on wealth, but all have shortcomings with regard to demographic information.

There are two major data sources on high-wealth people. The IRS's Statistics of Income department conducts the Personal Wealth Survey, which uses administrative estate tax data to "estimate the wealth of the living population."²⁶⁹ At present, although data on wealth are provided from this study by gender and age, they are not provided by race or ethnicity, or by other characteristics such as sexual orientation, disability, or being an immigrant. The IRS should seek ways to incorporate race, and potentially other demographic characteristics, into the Personal Wealth Survey (while continuing to protect the confidentiality of individual tax information).

The annual Forbes 400 list of the wealthiest individuals in the United States, likewise, provides the gender of the listed individuals, with some lack of clarity around the number and gender of individuals included as part of a "family" listing. However, this list does not provide information about race or ethnicity. In addition, researchers have found that the valuation of wealth used by the magazine differs in many cases from the valuation of wealth for estate tax purposes.²⁷⁰ While the Forbes 400 list is compiled by a private sector actor, it would be helpful to have its data consistent with a more robust Personal Wealth Survey (or at least, to have the differences fully articulated).

There are a number of other data sources that deal with wealth,²⁷¹ but one key source is the Federal Reserve's quadrennial Survey of Consumer Finances (SCF). The SCF asks questions about assets, including small business and home ownership, that are relevant to the calculation of racial and gender wealth gaps. (The SCF specifically excludes the very high net worth individuals listed on the Fortune 400.) However, the SCF does not collect information by individual members of the household and does not report comprehensive demographic data. The SCF is the only data set that provides measures of wealth, and it is critical to have disaggregated data in order to quantify racial and gender wealth disparities. In addition to reporting data that can be broken down and correlated on race/ethnicity, sex, sexual orientation, and gender identity (this includes reporting data on racial categories beyond Black, White, Other, and Hispanic), the Federal Reserve should improve the SCF by collecting and reporting data on the wealth owned by individuals within the household.



CONCLUSION

The racial and gender wealth disparities enabled and exacerbated by provisions of the tax code are deeply troubling, but also unsurprising. Because tax laws have been shaped for most of our nation's history by a small number of powerful elites, who have been largely white, male, and wealthy, tax laws largely reflect their self-interest, biases, and experiences.

Over time, wealthy white men have deployed their outsized political influence to further shape the tax code to their advantage. And the racial and gender inequities in the tax code compound advantages the wealthy reap from racial and gender inequities in our other economic systems and structures. The result is a tax code that helps to grow the wealth and power of the wealthy few, while leaving the rest of us further and further behind.

COVID laid bare the deep inequities in our economy, yet showed that when we enact economic policies that center the needs of women of color, women overall, and people of color, we can change people's lives for the better. We believe that, if we are willing to tackle the unfinished work of reckoning with racial, gender and economic inequities in the tax code, we can create a tax system that works for all of us. By taxing wealth more fairly, the tax system can live up to its promise of progressivity, supporting shared prosperity and access to opportunity for all of us—rather than just the privileged few. As law professor Anthony Infanti put it, "The time has come to break this cycle of using the tax code to produce and reproduce privilege and to right the relationship between our tax laws and the hopes and aspirations that we have for American society."²⁷²

This is the moment for advocates for gender justice and racial justice, and all of us who make up our economy and society, to harness the full potential of the tax code to advance equity.


Endnotes

- Prosperity Now Scorecard, "Racial Wealth Divide Preceded Pandemic and Persists," (2021), <u>https://scorecard.prosperitynow.org/main-findings;</u> Center for American Progress, "Wealth Matters: The Black-White Wealth Gap Before and During the Pandemic" (Jul. 18, 2021), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2021/07/28/501552/wealth-matters-black-white-wealth-gap-pandemic/;</u> Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Has Wealth Inequality in America Changed over Time? Here Are Key Statistics" (Dec. 2, 2020), <u>https://www.stlouisfed.org/open-vault/2020/december/has-wealth-inequality-changed-over-time-key-statistics;</u> Mariko Chang, Ana Hernández Kent, and Heather McCulloch, "Understanding the Gender Wealth Gap, and Why it Matters," in *The Future of Building Wealth: Brief Essays on the Best Ideas to Build Wealth – For Everyone*, ed. Ray Boshara and Ida Rademacher. (Aspen Institute, 2021) 53-59, <u>https://live-future-of-building-wealth.pantheonsite.io/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Sec1-Ch5-Chang-Kent-McCulloch.pdf</u>.
- 2 See National Women's Law Center, "NWLC Analysis of U.S. Census Bureau COVID-19 Household Pulse Surveys," <u>https://nwlc.org/resources/nwlc-analysis-of-u-s-census-bureau-covid-19-household-pulse-surveys/</u>; National Women's Law Center, "COVID-19 Jobs Day Reports," <u>https://nwlc.org/resources/2020-jobs-day-reports/</u>; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Risk for COVID-19 Infection, Hospitalization, and Death By Race/ Ethnicity" (Nov. 22, 2021), <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/investigations-discovery/hospitalization-death-by-race-ethnicity.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 3 Americans for Tax Fairness, "U.S. Billionaires Wealth Surged by 70%, Or \$2.1 Trillion, During Pandemic; They Are Now Worth a Combined \$5 Trillion" (Oct. 18, 2021), <u>https://americansfortaxfairness.org/issue/u-s-billionaires-wealth-surged-70-2-1-trillion-pandemic-now-worth-combined-5-trillion/</u> (analysis of Forbes data by Americans for Tax Fairness and the Institute for Policy Studies Program on Inequality).
- 4 White House, "New OMB-CEA Report: Billionaires Pay an Average Federal Individual Income Tax Rate of Just 8.2%" (Sept. 23, 2021), <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/briefing-room/2021/09/23/new-omb-cea-report-billionaires-pay-an-average-federal-individual-income-tax-rate-of-just-8-2.</u>
- 5 Kris Cox, Chuck Marr, Arloc Sherman, and Stephanie Hingtgen, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "If Congress Fails to Act, Monthly Child Tax Credit Payments Will Stop, Child Poverty Reductions Will Be Lost" (December 3, 3021), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/if-congress-failsto-act-monthly-child-tax-credit-payments-will-stop-child.</u>
- 6 Megan A. Curran, Center on Poverty and Social Policy, "Research Roundup of the Expanded Child Tax Credit: The First 6 Months" (December 23, 2021), https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/child-tax-credit/research-roundup.
- 7 Center on Poverty and Social Policy, "An Expanded and Inclusive Child Tax Credit Would Cut Child Poverty by 45%: a National and State-by-State Analysis" (January 25, 2021), https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/news-internal/poverty-impact/expanded-child-tax-credit.
- 8 Nora Cahill and William G. Gale, "Narrowing the Racial Wealth Gap Using the EITC and CTC," Brookings, February 2, 2022, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/how-we-rise/2022/02/02/narrowing-the-racial-wealth-gap-using-the-eitc-and-ctc/</u>.
- 9 See Dorothy A. Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth (New York: Crown, 2021); Vanessa Williamson, Brookings Institute, "Closing the Racial Wealth Gap Requires Heavy, Progressive Taxation of Wealth" (December 9, 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/closing-the-racial-wealth-gap-requiresheavy-progressive-taxation-of-wealth/.</u>
- 10 Deloitte, "Missing Pieces Report: The Board Diversity Census of Women and Minorities on Fortune 500 Boards, 6th edition," <u>https://www2.</u> <u>deloitte.com/us/en/pages/center-for-board-effectiveness/articles/missing-pieces-board-diversity-census-fortune-500-sixth-edition.html</u> (finding that as of June 2020, 53.8 percent of Fortune 500 board seats were white men); Susan Holmberg, Roosevelt Institute, "Who are the Shareholders" (June 2018), <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI-Who-Are-the-Shareholders-201806.pdf</u>, 8-9.
- 11 Corporate income taxes increased by 75 percent in 2021, in part because of higher corporate profits. Congressional Budget Office, "Monthly Budget Review: September 2021" (October 8, 2021), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-10/57476-MBR.pdf</u>.
- 12 National Women's Law Center, "New Reports Tackle Gender and Racial Bias Embedded in the Tax Code" (November 13, 2019), https://nwlc.org/press-releases/new-reports-tackle-gender-and-racial-bias-embedded-in-the-tax-code/.
- 13 National Women's Law Center, "Tax Justice Is Gender Justice: Advancing Gender and Racial Equity by Harnessing the Power of the U.S. Tax Code" (Nov. 2019), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/NWLC-Tax-Executive-Summary-Accessible.pdf, 7.
- 14 Elizabeth Warren, "Senator Warren Unveils Proposal to Tax Wealth of Ultra-Rich Americans" (January 24, 2019), <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/senator-warren-unveils-proposal-to-tax-wealth-of-ultra-rich-americans</u>; Bernie Sanders, "Issues: Tax on Extreme Wealth," <u>https://berniesanders.com/issues/tax-extreme-wealth/</u>, Glenn Kessler, "Ocasio-Cortez's 70-Percent Tax Rate: Not So Radical?," Washington Post, January 31, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/01/31/ocasio-cortezs-percent-tax-rate-not-so-radical/</u>.
- 15 Americans for Tax Fairness, "New Poll Shows Overwhelming Support For Biden's Plans To Raise Taxes On Wealthy And Corporations" (June 10, 2021), <u>https://americansfortaxfairness.org/issue/new-poll-shows-overwhelming-support-bidens-plans-raise-taxes-wealthy-corporations/</u>; Isabel V. Sawhill and Christopher Pulliam, Brookings, "Americans Want the Wealthy and Corporations to Pay More Taxes, but are Elected Officials Listening?" (March 14, 2019), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2019/03/14/americans-want-the-wealthy-and-corporations-to-pay-more-taxes-but-are-elected-officials-listening/</u>.
- 16 Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 26, 28.
- 17 Megan Leonhardt, "The Top 1% of American Have About 16 Times More Wealth Than the Bottom 50%," CNBC, June 23, 2021, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/23/how-much-wealth-top-1percent-of-americans-have.html</u>; Thomas Blanchet, Emmanuel Saez, and Gabriel Zucman, "Who Benefits from Income and Wealth Growth in the United States?," Realtime Inequality, accessed February 16, 2022, <u>https://realtimeinequality.org/</u>.

- 18 R. Varisa Patraporn, Paul Ong, and Chhandara Pech, Asian American Policy Review, "Wealth Inequality Among Asian Americans: The Continuing Significance of Ethnicity and immigration" (April 16, 2021), <u>https://aapr.hkspublications.org/2021/04/16/wealth-inequality-among-asian-americans-the-continuing-significance-of-ethnicity-and-immigration/;</u> Dedrick Asante-Muhammed, Chuck Collins, Josh Hoxie, and Emanuel Nieves, Institute for Policy Studies, "The Ever-Growing Gap: Without Change" (August 2016), <u>https://ips-dc.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/The-Ever-Growing-Gap-CFED IPS-Final-2.pdf;</u> Darrick Hamilton, "Darrick Hamilton's Testimony before the Joint Economic Committee Hearing Examining the Racial Wealth Gap in the United States," Roosevelt Institute, May 13, 2021, <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/publications/darrick-hamiltons-testimony-before-the-joint-economic-committee-hearing-examining-the-racial-wealth-gap-in-the-united-states/.</u>
- 19 Allison Anna Tait, "The Return of Coverture," Michigan Law Review First Impressions 114 (January 2016), <u>http://michiganlawreview.org/the-return-of-coverture/</u> (describing how, until the middle of the nineteenth century, a woman in the United States could not buy, sell, or own property apart from her husband); Brian Reyes, "Black Home Values and Appreciation," Prosperity Now, June 16, 2020, <u>https://prosperitynow.org/blog/black-home-values-and-appreciation</u> (describing how the history of anti-Black policies in the United States have impeded home-ownership among Black families).
- 20 Geng Li, The Federal Reserve, "Gender-Related Differences in Credit Use and Credit Scores" (June 22, 2018), <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/gender-related-differences-in-credit-use-and-credit-scores-20180622.html</u>; Allen Abraham, "Credit Discrimination Based on Gender: The Need to Expand the Rights of a Spousal Guarantor Under the Equal Credit Opportunity Act," *Brooklyn Journal of Corporate, Financial & Commercial Law* 10, no. 2 (2016), <u>https://brooklynworks.brooklaw.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1209&context=bjc</u> <u>fcl</u>; Kristen Broady, Mac McComas, and Amine Ouazad, Brookings, "An Analysis of Financial Institutions in Black-majority Communities" (November 2, 2021), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/an-analysis-of-financial-institutions-in-black-majority-communities-black-borrowers-</u> <u>and-depositors-face-considerable-challenges-in-accessing-banking-services/</u> (finding that Black borrowers face disproportionate challenges in accessing banking services).
- 21 Heather McCulloch, Closing the Women's Wealth Gap, "Closing the Women's Wealth Gap: What It Is, Why It Matters, and What Can Be Done About It" (updated January 2017), <u>https://womenswealthgap.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Closing-the-Womens-Wealth-Gap-Report-Jan2017.pdf</u>, 10-11; Anneliese Lederer and Sara Oros, National Community Reinvestment Coalition, "Lending Discrimination During COVID-19: Black and Hispanic Women-Owned Businesses" (2020), <u>https://ncrc.org/lending-discrimination-during-covid-19-black-and-hispanic-women-owned-businesses/.</u>
- 22 See National Women's Law Center, "50 Years & Counting: The Unfinished Business of Achieving Fair Pay," (2013) <u>https://nwlc.org/sites/default/files/</u> pdfs/final_nwlc_equal_pay_report.pdf, 4-5.
- 23 Darrick Hamilton, William Darity, Jr., Anne E. Price, Vishnu Sridharan and Rebecca Tippett, The New School, Duke Center for Social Equity, Insight Center for Community Economic Development, "Umbrellas Don't Make it Rain: Why Studying and Working Hard Isn't Enough for Black Americans" (April 2015), <u>https://www.insightcced.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/Umbrellas_Dont_Make_It_Rain_Final.pdf</u>; Natasha Hicks, Fenaba Addo, Anne Price, and William Darity Jr., Insight Center for Community Economic Development, "Still Running Up the Down Escalator" (2020), <u>https:// insightcced.org/still-running-up-the-down-escalator/</u>; Brown, *The Whiteness of Wealth*.
- 24 Michelle Holder, Roosevelt Institute, "The 'Double Gap' and the Bottom Line: African American Women's Wage Gap and Corporate Profits" (March 31, 2020), <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/publications/the-double-gap-and-the-bottom-line-african-american-womens-wage-gap-and-corporate-profits/</u> (finding that Black women's labor is undercompensated, undermining asset-building in the Black community and benefiting the private, for-profit sector).
- 25 See Center for LGBTQ Economic Advancement and Research (CLEAR), "The Economic Well-Being of LGBT Adults in the U.S. in 2019" (2021), https://gbtq-economics.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/The-Economic-Well-Being-of-LGBT-Adults-in-2019-Final-1.pdf, 38 (savings rates for LGBTQ and non-LGBTQ identifying people); Prosperity Now Scorecard, "Financial Stability of People with Disabilities," (2018), https://prosperitynow.org/sites/default/files/resources/Financial-Stability-of-People-with-Disabilities.pdf; Nanette Goodman and Michael Morris, National Disability Institute, "Banking Status and Financial Behaviors of Adults with Disabilities, (2017), https://mcc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/ndi-banking-report-2019.pdf (savings and credit data for people with disabilities); Dedrick Asante-Muhammad and Sally Sim, National Community Reinvestment Coalition, "Racial Wealth Snapshot: Immigration And The Racial Wealth Divide" (September 17, 2020), https://ncrc.org/racial-wealth-snapshot-immigration-and-the-racial-wealth-divide/ (comparing financial well-being for immigrants and native-born individuals); Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, Justin Tanis, Jack Harrison, Jody L. Herman, and Mara Keisling, National Center for Transgender Equality, National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (2011), https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/
- 26 See National Asian Pacific American Women's Forum, "Still Fierce, Still Fighting: A Reproductive Justice Agenda for Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders" (2017), <u>https://www.napawf.org/uploads/1/1/4/9/114909119/stillfiercestillfighting.pdf</u>, 3.
- 27 Chuck Marr, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities (CBPP), "ProPublica Shows How Little the Wealthiest Pay in Taxes: Policymakers Should Respond Accordingly" (July 2021), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/propublica-shows-how-little-the-wealthiest-pay-in-taxes-policymakersshould</u> (citing Joel Slemrod and Jon Bakija, *Taxing Ourselves: A Citizen's Guide to the Debate Over Taxes*, (MIT Press, 2017)).
- 28 Married couples are over 4 times more likely than male-headed households and nearly 1.8 times more likely than female-headed households to have income in the top quintile. United States Census Bureau, "2021 Current Population Survey Household Income Table: HINC-05, Percent Distribution of Households, by Selected Characteristics Within Income Quintile and Top 5 Percent in 2020" (2021), <u>https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2021/demo/cps/hinc-05.html</u>. In 2019, white-headed households were disproportionately in higher income quintiles (while Black- and Latinx-headed households were disproportionately in the lower income quintiles). Congressional Research Service, "The U.S. Income Distribution: Trends and Issues" (updated January 13, 2021), <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/R44705.pdf</u>.



- 29 National Women's Law Center, "In 2020, More than 12.6 Million Women and Girls Lacked Health Insurance; Being a Woman Still Raised the Odds of Being Poor in America; and the Wage Gap for Women Overall Narrowed to 83 Cents" (September 14, 2021), <u>https://nwlc.org/press-releases/ in-2020-more-than-12-6-million-women-and-girls-lacked-health-insurance-being-a-woman-still-raised-the-odds-of-being-poor-in-america-andthe-wage-gap-for-women-overall-narrowed-to-83-cents/; Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, National Women's Law Center, "When Hard Work is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs" (April 2020), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Women-in-Low-Paid-Jobs-report_pp04-FINAL-4.2.pdf.</u></u>
- 30 Sarah Javaid and Jasmine Tucker, National Women's Law Center, "National Snapshot: Poverty Among Women & Families, 2021" (September 2021), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/NationalSnapshotFS-1.pdf.
- 31 Limitations within the available data make it impossible to isolate the incomes of women within married households when evaluating women's representation among high-income households. This means that data on married women of color are, likewise, limited. The data that are available allow us to assess the representation of single women and women supporting families on their own at particular income levels.
- 32 NWLC calculations based on the U.S. Census Bureau, "2021 Current Population Survey Household Income Table: HINC-05."
- 33 John Creamer, "Inequalities Persist Despite Decline in Poverty For All Major Race and Hispanic Origin Groups," U.S. Census Bureau, September 15, 2020, <u>https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/09/poverty-rates-for-blacks-and-hispanics-reached-historic-lows-in-2019.html</u>.
- 34 See, e.g, Ricard V. Reeves & Nathan Joo, Brookings, "White Still: The American Upper-Middle Class" (October 4, 2017), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/social-mobility-memos/2017/10/04/white-still-the-american-upper-middle-class/</u>; Pew Research Center, "Income Inequality in the U.S. Is Rising Most Rapidly Among Asians, Appendix A: Income Distributions of Whites, Blacks, Hispanics, and Asians in the U.S., 1970 and 2016" (July 12, 2018), <u>https://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2018/07/12/appendix-a-income-distributions-of-whites-blacks-hispanics-and-asians-in-the-u-s-1970-and-2016/</u>, 40.
- 35 National Women's Law Center, "The Wage Gap: The Who, How, Why, and What To Do" (Sept. 2021), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/2021-who-what-why-wage-gap.pdf</u>.
- 36 Carmen Diana Deere, and Cheryl R. Doss, "The Gender Asset Gap: What Do We Know and Why Does It Matter?," Feminist Economist 12, vol. 1-2 (2006), 2–3 (reporting that women and children held 7.2 percent of national wealth in 1860; that women held 25 percent of probate wealth in 1900; roughly 40 percent of wealth in the 1950s).
- 37 Li, "Gender-Related Differences"; Abraham, "Credit Discrimination Based on Gender."
- 38 See Catherine L. McDevitt and James R. Irwin, "The Narrowing of the Gender Wealth Gap across the Nineteenth-Century United States," Social Science History 41, no. 2 (Summer 2017), https://doi.org/10.1017/ssh.2017.5.
- 39 Of the 2021 Forbes 400, only 10 of the 56 women on the list did not inherit their fortunes. Lisette Voytko, "The Richest Women in America," Forbes, October 5, 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/lisettevoytko/2021/10/05/the-richest-women-in-america-2021-forbes-400/?sh=3b6a6e991b23</u>.
- 40 See Mariko Chang, Asset Funders Network, "Women and Wealth: Insights for Grantmakers" (2015), <u>https://assetfunders.org/wp-content/uploads/Women Wealth -Insights Grantmakers brief 15.pdf</u>. For 2015, the median net worth of households headed by single women was \$26,580; whereas for those headed by single men, the median was \$32,300; and for those headed by married-couple households, the median was \$187,600. Bridget Crawford, "Magical Thinking and Trusts," *Pace Law Faculty Publications* 50 (2019), https://digitalcommons.pace. edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2148&context=lawfaculty, 299; U.S. Census Bureau, "Wealth, Asset Ownership, & Debt Of Households, Detailed Tables 2015, Table 1" (2018), <u>https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2015/demo/wealth/wealth-asset-ownership.html</u>; Gwendolyn Griffith, "The Evolution of Women's Wealth: Implications for Wealth Planners" (2014) (providing similar statistics for 2011).
- 41 This report largely relies on the median, rather than the average, when discussing racial and gender wealth disparities, because it more accurately reflects the wealth of the typical female-headed household or family of color. The average is often skewed by a tiny group of individuals who may hold an inordinate amount of wealth, for example a single Black family that owns over a billion dollars in wealth. Using the median is the accepted practice among many researchers when they want to show the wealth owned by typical families. See Chang, "Women and Wealth"; Kriston McIntosh, Emily Moss, Ryan Nunn, and Jay Shambaugh, Brookings, "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap," (February 27, 2020), <u>https://www.brook-ings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/02/27/examining-the-black-white-wealth-gap/</u>.
- 42 Chang et al., "Understanding the Gender Wealth Gap," 57 (analysis of 2019 Survey of Consumer Finances data).
- 43 Ana Hernandez Kent and Lowell Ricketts, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Gender Wealth Gap: Families Headed by Women Have Lower Wealth" (January 12, 2021), <u>https://www.stlouisfed.org/en/publications/in-the-balance/2021/gender-wealth-gap-families-women-lower-wealth</u>.
- 44 Hernandez Kent and Ricketts, "Gender Wealth Gap."
- 45 W. Bradford Wilcox, "Two Is Wealthier Than One: Marital Status and Wealth Outcomes Among Preretirement Adults," Institute for Family Studies, December 1, 2021, <u>https://ifstudies.org/blog/two-is-wealthier-than-one-marital-status-and-wealth-outcomes-among-preretirement-adults-</u>; Fenaba R. Addo and Lowell Ricketts, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "As Fewer Young Adults Wed, Married Couples' Wealth Surpasses Others'" (January 1, 2019), <u>https://www.stlouisfed.org/publications/in-the-balance/2018/as-fewer-young-adults-wed</u>.
- 46 Laurel Sariscsany, "The Gender Wealth Gap in the United States, 2008-2013," http://paa2019.populationassociation.org/uploads/191255.
- 47 The Federal Reserve measures the gender wealth gap among married families by assigning family-level wealth to the gender of the survey respondent. As the Federal Reserve explains, "the respondent is the most financially knowledgeable member of the family, and in a little over half of heterosexual couples, this individual is identified as male." However, this way of measuring the gender wealth gap still does not capture the actual division of assets between the individuals in a married couples. Kent, "Gender Wealth Gap."
- 48 Sariscany, "The Gender Wealth Gap."
- 49 The Survey of Consumer Finances assigns a family's race according to the respondent's self-identification during the interview, as White non-Hispanic, Black or African American non-Hispanic, Hispanic or Latino, and other or multiple race. Neil Bhutta, Andrew C. Chang, Lisa J. Dettling, and Joanne W. Hsu, the Federal Reserve, "Disparities in Wealth by Race and Ethnicity in the 2019 Survey of Consumer Finances" (September 28, 2020), https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/disparities-in-wealth-by-race-and-ethnicity-in-the-2019-survey-of-consumer-

finances-20200928.htm.

50 Bhutta et al., "Disparities in Wealth."

- 51 The Survey of Consumer Finances does not disaggregate the data on the different races included under the umbrella of "other" race. This makes it difficult to gain insight into the wealth gaps experienced by these groups, and is especially troubling for American Indians and Native Alaskans, who have been broadly left out of recent Census Bureau poverty, income, and health insurance data. See Rob Capriccioso, "Census Fails to Include Native American Data in New Poverty, Income and Health Insurance Reports," Tribal Business News, Oct. 4, 2021, <u>https://tribalbusinessnews.com/</u> sections/economic-development/13644-census-fails-to-include-native-american-data-in-new-poverty-income-and-health-insurance-reports.
- 52 Emily Moss, Kriston McIntosh, Wendy Edelberg and Kristen Broady, Brookings, "The Black-white Wealth Gap Left Black Households More Vulnerable," (December 8, 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/12/08/the-black-white-wealth-gap-left-black-households-more-vulnerable/.</u>
- 53 McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap"
- 54 Between the 1870s and the 1960s, state and local statutes in many southern states—called Jim Crow laws—denied Black families the right to vote, hold jobs, receive an education, and access other opportunities. Additionally, several federal policies prevented Black families from building wealth through homeownership. In 1930s, the federal government used a practice called redlining to exclude disproportionately Black neighborhoods from homeownership and lending programs—preventing many Black people from getting home loans and impacting the property value of those neighborhoods to this day. See "Jim Crow Laws," History, March 28, 2021, <u>https://www.history.com/topics/early-20th-century-us/jim-crow-laws;</u> Bradley L. Hardy, Trevon D. Logan, and John Parman, the Hamilton Project, "The Historical Role of Race and Policy for Regional Inequality" (September 2018), <u>https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/PBP_HardyLoganParman_1009.pdf</u>.
- 55 McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap."
- 56 Bhutta et al., "Disparities in Wealth"
- 57 The Latinx wealth gap narrowed modestly from \$160,000 in 2016 to \$152,100 in 2019. Bhutta et al., "Disparities in Wealth."
- 58 McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap."
- 59 Bhutta et al., "Disparities in Wealth"; Moss et al., "The Black-white Wealth Gap"
- 60 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "The Hidden U.S. COVID-19 Pandemic: Orphaned Children," October 7, 2021, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2021/p1007-covid-19-orphaned-children.html</u>.
- 61 Chang, "Women and Wealth."
- 62 Chang et al., "Understanding the Gender Wealth Gap."
- 63 Chang et al., "Understanding the Gender Wealth Gap."
- 64 Unidos U.S., "Closing the Latina Wealth Gap: Building an Inclusive Economic Recovery After COVID" (April 19, 2021), <u>https://www.unidosus.org/publications/2150-closing-the-latina-wealth-gap-building-an-inclusive-economic-recovery-after-covid/</u>; Dominique Derbigny, Closing the Women's Wealth Gap, "On the Margins: Economic Security for Women of Color through the Coronavirus Crisis and Beyond" (April 2020), <u>https://womens-wealthgap.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/OnTheMargins_DDerbigny.pdf</u>.
- 65 Kerry A. Dolan, "The 2021 Forbes 400 List of Richest Americans: Facts and Figures," Forbes, Oct. 5, 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/forbes-400/</u>. Many people on this list have spouses who may also have some claim to the list-ranker's wealth, such as with jointly held assets in the event of a divorce. However, this list only includes married couples "who built fortunes and businesses together if their combined net worth was enough for each person to make the \$2.9 billion cutoff."
- 66 Dolan, "The 2021 Forbes 400." Individual women were 54 of the 400 while 2 others were listed as one half of married couples meeting the \$2.9 billion net worth minimum threshold.
- 67 Nigel Roberts, "Only Two Black People Made Forbes List Of The 400 Richest Americans," BET, October 14, 2021, <u>https://www.bet.com/news/na-tional/2021/10/13/forbes-richest-people-americans-list-only-two-black-men.html</u>
- 68 NWLC calculations based on Dolan, "The 2021 Forbes 400"; see *also* Internal Revenue Service, "Personal Wealth 2016" (2016), <u>https://www.irs.gov/</u> <u>pub/irs-pdf/p5536.pdf</u> (showing that gender disparities in 2016 net worth increased among top percentiles of wealth).
- 69 Ariel Jurow Kleiman, Amy K. Matsui, and Estelle Mitchell, National Women's Law Center, "The Faulty Foundations of the Tax Code: Gender and Racial Bias in Our Tax Laws" (November 2019), <u>https://nwlc.org/resources/the-faulty-foundations-of-the-tax-code-gender-and-racial-bias-in-our-taxlaws/</u>.
- 70 Internal Revenue Service, "IRS Provides Tax Inflation Adjustments for Tax Year 2021," October 26, 2020, <u>https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-provides-tax-inflation-adjustments-for-tax-year-2021</u>.
- 71 Darla Mercado, "About 30 Million People Lost These Tax Breaks When They Filed Last Year," CNBC, April 9, 2020, <u>https://www.cnbc.</u> <u>com/2020/04/09/about-30-million-people-lost-these-tax-breaks-in-2018.html</u>; see also Tax Policy Center, "What are Itemized Deductions and Who Claims Them" (updated May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-are-itemized-deductions-and-who-claims-them</u>.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Melissa Boteach, Amy K. Matsui, Indivar Dutta-Gupta, Kali Grant, Funke Aderonmu, and Rachel Black, National Women's Law Center, "A Tax Code for the Rest of Us: A Framework & Recommendations for Advancing Gender & Racial Equity Through Tax Credits" (November 2019), <u>https://nwlc.org/</u> resources/a-tax-code-for-the-rest-of-us-a-framework-recommendations-for-advancing-gender-racial-equity-through-tax-credits/, 18.
- 74 Tax Policy Center, "What Are the Tax Benefits of Homeownership?," <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-are-tax-benefits-homeownership</u>.
- 75 McCulloch, "Closing the Women's Wealth Gap," 9-10.
- 76 Laurie Goodman, Jun Zhu, and Bing Bai, Urban Institute, "Women Are Better At Paying Their Mortgages" (September 6, 2016), http://www.urban.org/research/publication/women-are-better-men-paying-their-mortgages.

- 77 See, e.g. Richard Rothstein, The Color of Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America (New York: Liveright, 2017); Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 64-95.
- 78 Pamela Agava, Prosperity Now, "Black Homeownership: How Do We Fix What's Wrong?" (June 17, 2019), <u>https://prosperitynow.org/blog/black-homeownership-how-do-we-fix-whats-wrong</u>; Jung Hyun Choi, Laurie Goodman, and Jun Zhu, Urban Institute, "A Three-Decade Decline in the Homeownership Gender Gap: What Drove the Change, and Where Do We Go from Here?" (August 2021), <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/104698/a-three-decade-decline-in-the-homeownership-gender-gap 1.pdf.</u>
- 79 Reyes, "Black Home Values"; Federal Reserve of St. Louis, "Housing and Homeownership: Homeownership Rate," <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/re-lease/tables?rid=296&eid=784188&od=</u> (based on most recent data, from 2021 Q3).
- 80 Choi et. al, "A Three-Decade Decline."
- 81 See. e.g., Kleiman et al., "Faulty Foundations"; Rothstein, Color of Law; Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 64-95.
- 82 Eric Toder, Surachai Khitatrakun, and Aravind Boddupalli, Tax Policy Center, "Tax Incentives for Retirement Savings" (May 11, 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/publication/159231/tax-incentives-for-retirement-savings.pdf</u>.
- 83 See, e.g., Joan Entmacher and Amy Matsui, "Addressing the Challenges Women Face In Retirement: Improving Social Security, Pensions, and SSI," *The John Marshall Law Review* 46, no. 3 (2013), <u>https://repository.law.uic.edu/lawreview/vol46/iss3/4/</u>.
- 84 Toder et al., "Tax Incentives for Retirement Savings," 3-6.
- 85 Tucker and Vogtman, "When Hard Work is Not Enough," 6; Robert Paul Hartley, Ajay Chaudry, Melissa Boteach, Estelle Mitchell, and Kathryn Menefee, National Women's Law Center, Center on Poverty & Social Policy, "A Lifetime's Worth of Benefits: The Effects of Affordable, Highquality Child Care on Family Income, the Gender Earnings Gap, and Women's Retirement Security" (March 2021), <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/A-Lifetimes-Worth-of-Benefits-Compliant.pdf</u>.
- 86 Hartley et al., "A Lifetime's Worth of Benefits."
- 87 LT Trust, "Gender Retirement Gap' Increasing Amidst Record Stock Market," June 16, 2021, <u>https://www.lttrust.com/blog/gender-retirement-gap-increasing</u>; Kelly Anne Smith, "America's Racial Wealth Gap In Retirement Savings," Forbes, September 1, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/advisor/retirement/retirement-racial-wealth-gap/</u>; Hannah Hassani, "Women are Building More Wealth, but Racial Gaps Persist," Urban Institute, March 22, 2018, <u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/women-are-building-more-wealth-racial-gaps-persist</u>.
- 88 Boteach et al., "A Tax Code for the Rest of Us," 14-16.
- 89 McCulloch, "Closing the Women's Wealth Gap," 5-6.
- 90 See, e.g., Cmm'r of Internal Revenue v. Indianapolis Power & Light Co., 493 U.S. 203, 207–08 (1990) (citing basic principle of taxation that the "receipt of a loan is not income"); Stephen Engelberg, "Recent White House Study on Taxes Shows the Wealthy Pay a Lower Rate Than Everybody Else," ProPublica, October 6, 2021, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/recent-white-house-study-on-taxes-shows-the-wealthy-pay-a-lower-rate-than-everybody-else.</u>
- 91 Internal Revenue Service, "Topic No. 409 Capital Gains and Losses," January 11, 2022, <u>https://www.irs.gov/taxtopics/tc409</u>; Katy Milani, Melissa Boteach, Steph Sterling, and Sarah Hassmer, National Women's Law Center, Roosevelt Institute, "Reckoning With the Hidden Rules of Gender in the Tax Code: How Low Taxes on Corporation and the Wealthy Impact Women's Economic Opportunity and Security" (November 2019), <u>https://nwlc.org/resources/reckoning-with-the-hidden-rules-of-gender-in-the-tax-code-how-low-taxes-on-corporations-and-thewealthy-impact-womens-economic-opportunity-and-security/: Robert Frank, "The Wealthiest 10% of Americans Own a Record 89% of All U.S. Stocks," CNBC, October 18, 2021, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/10/18/the-wealthiest-10percent-of-americans-own-a-record-89percent-of-allus-stocks.html</u>; Internal Revenue Service, "Individuals Who Make Over \$200,000 (and Married Couples Who Make Over \$250,000) Have To Pay an Additional 3.8 Percent Net Investment Income Tax (NIIT) on Their Capital Gains," November 23, 2021, <u>https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/ questions-and-answers-on-the-net-investment-income-tax</u>.</u>
- 92 The 2017 Trump tax law created a 20 percent deduction for income from pass-through businesses; this effectively lowers the tax rate on pass-through income. Rental income is taxed as ordinary income, but the property owner can procure preferential tax treatment by creating a pass-through business that owns the property. Alternatively, the rental income subject to income tax can be reduced if the owner offsets expenses of owning the property against the amount of income. Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby, Sam Washington, George Fenton, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Asking Wealthiest Households to Pay Fairer Amount in Tax Would Help Fund a More Equitable Recovery" (April 22, 2021), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/asking-wealthiest-households-to-pay-fairer-amount-in-tax-would-help-fund-a#:-:text=Pay%20Fair..-, Asking%20 Wealthiest%20Households%20to%20Pay%20Fairer%20Amount%20in%20Tax,Fund%20a%20More%20Equitable%20Recovery&text=To%20fund%20 the%20investments%20that,fairer%20amount%20in%20federal%20taxes; Internal Revenue Service, "Tips on Rental Real Estate Income, Deductions and Recordkeeping," December 15, 2021, <u>https://www.irs.gov/businesses/small-businesses-self-employed/tips-on-rental-real-estate-income-deductions-and-recordkeeping</u>.</u>
- 93 Meg Wiehe, Emanuel Nieves, Jeremie Greer, and David Newville, Prosperity Now, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, "Race, Wealth and Taxes: How the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act Supercharges the Racial Wealth Divide" (October 2018), <u>https://prosperitynow.org/sites/default/files/resources/ITEP-Prosperity_Now-Race_Wealth_and_Taxes-FULL%20REPORT-FINAL_5.pdf</u> 1, 8; Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby, and Kathleen Bryant, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Substantial Income of Wealthy Households Escapes Annual Taxation Or Enjoys Special Tax Breaks" (November 13, 2019), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/substantial-income-of-wealthy-households-escapes-annual-taxation-or-enjoys</u>; Marr et al., "Asking Wealthiest Households."
- 94 Ben Steverman, Anders Melin, and Devon Pendleton, "The Hidden Ways the Ultrarich Pass Wealth to Their Heirs Tax-Free," Bloomberg, October 21, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/features/how-billionaires-pass-wealth-to-heirs-tax-free-2021/.

- 95 Milani et al., "Reckoning with the Hidden Rules."
- 96 Patricia Callahan, James Bandler, Justin Elliott, Doris Burke, and Jeff Ernsthausen, "The Great Inheritors: How Three Families Shielded Their Fortunes From Taxes for Generations," ProPublica, December 15, 2021, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/the-great-inheritors-how-three-families-shielded-their-fortunes-from-taxes-for-generations</u>.
- 97 Jesse Eisinger, Jeff Ernsthausen, and Paul Kiel, "The Secret IRS Files: Trove of Never-Before-Seen Records Reveal How the Wealthiest Avoid Income Tax," ProPublica, June 8, 2021, <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/the-secret-irs-files-trove-of-never-before-seen-records-reveal-how-the-wealthiestavoid-income-tax</u>; Marr, "ProPublica Shows How Little"; Jacqui Germain, "Billionaires Barely Pay Taxes — Here's How They Get Away With It," Teen Vogue, October 15, 2021, <u>https://www.teenvogue.com/story/why-billionaires-dont-pay-taxes</u>.
- 98 Chye-Ching Huang, "How Biden Funds His Next Bill: Shrink the \$7.5 Trillion Tax Gap," The New York Times, March 10, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/10/opinion/deficits-taxes-biden-infrastructure.html?searchResultPosition=6</u>.
- 99 Seth Hanlon, Center for American Progress, "Unrigging the Economy Will Require Enforcing the Tax Laws" (March 12, 2020), <u>https://www.american-progress.org/issues/economy/reports/2020/03/12/481539/unrigging-economy-will-require-enforcing-tax-laws/</u>.
- 100 Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration, "High-Income Nonfilers Owing Billions of Dollars Are Not Being Worked by the Internal Revenue Service" (May 29, 2020), <u>https://www.treasury.gov/tigta/auditreports/2020reports/202030015fr.pdf</u>.
- 101 In 2011, the IRS audited 2.1 percent of EITC recipients and 12.5 percent of individuals with annual incomes over \$1 million. By 2018, the audit rate for ETIC recipients had decreased by 33 percent (to 1.4 percent) while the audit rate for high-income individuals had decreased by 74 percent (to 3.2 percent). Internal Revenue Service, "SOI Tax Stats Examination Coverage: Individual Income Tax Returns Examined IRS Data Book Table 9b," May 14, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/statistics/soi-tax-stats-examination-coverage-individual-income-tax-returns-examined-irs-data-book-table-9b; Hanlon, "Unrigging the Economy."
- 102 Greg Leiserson and Danny Yagan, "What Is the Average Federal Individual Income Tax Rate on the Wealthiest Americans?" White House, September 23, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2021/09/23/what-is-the-average-federal-individual-income-tax-rate-on-the-wealthiest-americans/.
- 103 Ibid; Jim Tankersley, "In Push to Tax the Rich, White House Spotlights Billionaires' Tax Rates," The New York Times, September 23, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/23/us/politics/biden-wealthy-tax-rates.html.
- 104 Seth Hanlon and Nick Buffie, Center for American Progress, "The Forbes 400 Pay Lower Tax Rates Than Many Ordinary Americans," October 7, 2021, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/forbes-400-pay-lower-tax-rates-many-ordinary-americans/.
- Paula Braveman, Julia Acker, Elaine Arkin, Dwayne Proctor, Amy Gillman, Kerry Anne McGeary, and Giridhar Mallya, Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "Wealth Matters for Health Equity" (September 2018), https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/09/wealth-matters-for-health-equity. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/09/wealth-matters-for-health-equity. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/09/wealth-matters-for-health-equity. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/09/wealth-matters-for-health-equity. https://www.rwjf.org/en/library/research/2018/09/wealth-matters-for-health-equity. https://www.motion.nst.org/. https://www.motion.nst.org/. https://www.motion.nst.org/. <a href="https
- 106 Moss et al., "The Black-white wealth Gap."
- 107 Washington Center for Equitable Growth, Mark Stelzner, and Kate Bahn, "Discrimination and Monopsony Power" (July 2020), https://equitable-growth.org/working-papers/discrimination-and-monopsony-power/.
- 108 Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian Weller, Center for American Progress, "Systematic Inequality: How America's Structural Racism Helped Create the Black-White Wealth Gap" (February 2018), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2018/02/21/447051/systematic-inequality/</u>; Richard V. Reeves, and Christopher Pulliam, "No Room at the Top: the Stark Divide in Black and White Economic Mobility," Brookings, February 14, 2019, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2019/02/14/no-room-at-the-top-the-stark-divide-in-black-and-white-economic-mobility/.</u>
- 109 Christina Gibson-Davis and Heather D. Hill, "Childhood Wealth Inequality in the United States: Implications for Social Stratification and Well-Being," RSF: The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences 7, no. 3 (August 2021), https://www.rsfjournal.org/content/7/3/1#sec-16.
- 110 Alexandra Thornton and Galen Hendricks, Center for American Progress, "Ending Special Tax Treatment for the Very Wealthy" (June 2019), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/06/04/470621/ending-special-tax-treatment-wealthy/#fn-470621-78; Linus Mattauch and David Klenert, "Reducing Wealth Inequality Through Wealth Taxes Without Compromising Economic Growth," ProMarket, January 24, 2019, <u>https://promarket.org/2019/01/24/reducing-wealth-inequality-through-wealth-taxes-without-compromising-economic-growth/</u>; Josh Bivens, Economic Policy Institute, "Inequality is Slowing U.S. Economic Growth: Faster Wage Growth for Low- and Middle-wage Workers is the Solution" (December 12, 2017), <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/secular-stagnation/</u>; Orsetta Causa, Alain de Serres, and Nicolas Ruiz, "Growth and Inequality: A Close Relationship?" OECD, 014, <u>https://www.oecd.org/economy/growth-and-inequality-close-relationship.htm</u>; Atif R. Mian, Ludwig Straub, and Amir Sufi, National Bureau of Economic Research, "Indebted Demand" (April 2020), <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w26940</u>.</u>
- 111 Milani et al., "Reckoning with the Hidden Rules."
- 112 Germain, "Billionaires Barely Pay Taxes."
- 113 Benjamin I. Page, Larry M. Bartels, and Jason Seawright, "Democracy and the Policy Preferences of Wealthy Americans," *Perspectives on Politics* 11, no. 1 (March 2013), <u>https://faculty.wcas.northwestern.edu/-jnd260/cab/CAB2012%20-%20Page1.pdf</u>, 54; Paul Krugman, "Why Do the Rich Have So Much Power?," The New York Times, July 1, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/01/opinion/sunday/inequality-america-paul-krugman.html</u>.
- 114 Brent Ferguson, the Brennan Center for Justice, "Candidates and Super PACs: The New Model in 2016" (2015), <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/</u> <u>sites/default/files/publications/Super PACs 2016.pdf</u>.

- 115 Nicholas Confessore, Sarah Cohen, and Karen Yourish, "Small Pool of Rich Donors Dominates Election Giving," The New York Times, August 1, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/02/us/small-pool-of-rich-donors-dominates-election-giving.html.
- 116 John Laidler, "Our Unrepresentative Representative Government," The Harvard Gazette, November 4, 2019, <u>https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2019/11/lawrence-lessig-examines-what-it-means-to-reinvigorate-democracy/</u> (interviewing Lawrence Lessig on the role of wealth in politics).
- 117 Page et al., "Democracy and the Policy Preferences," 54.
- 118 Martin Gilens and Benjamin I. Page, "Testing Theories of American Politics: Elites, Interest Groups, and Average Citizens," *Perspectives on Politics* 12, no. 3 (September 2014), <u>https://scholar.princeton.edu/sites/default/files/mgilens/files/gilens_and_page_2014_-testing_theories_of_american_politics.doc.pdf</u>, 572.
- 119 Gilens and Page, "Testing Theories of American Politics," 572.
- 120 Page et al., "Democracy and the Policy Preferences," 67.
- 121 Page et al., "Democracy and the Policy Preferences," 56.
- 122 Thornton and Hendricks, "Ending Special Tax Treatment"; Emily Badger and Christopher Ingraham, "The Rich Get Government Handouts Just Like the Poor. Here are 10 of Them," The Washington Post, April 8, 2015, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/04/09/the-rich-get-government-handouts-just-like-the-poor-here-are-10-of-them/</u>.
- 123 Page et al., "Democracy and the Policy Preferences"; Benjamin Page, Jason Seawright, and Matthew Lacombe, "What Billionaires Want: The Secret Influence of America's 100 Richest," The Guardian, October 31, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/oct/30/billionaire-stealth-politics-america-100-richest-what-they-want</u>.
- 124 Page et al., "What Billionaires Want."
- 125 Justin Elliott and Robert Faturechi, "Secret IRS Files Reveal How Much the Ultrawealthy Gained by Shaping Trump's 'Big, Beautiful Tax Cut'," Pro-Publica, August 11, 2021, https://www.propublica.org/article/secret-irs-files-reveal-how-much-the-ultrawealthy-gained-by-shaping-trumps-big-beautiful-tax-cut; Jesse Drucker and Jim Tankersley, "How Big Companies Won New Tax Breaks from the Trump Administration," The New York Times, April 2, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/30/business/trump-tax-cuts-beat-gilti.html.
- 126 The White House, "Fact Sheet: The American Families Plan," April 28, 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releas-es/2021/04/28/fact-sheet-the-american-families-plan/;</u> The White House, "Fact Sheet: The American Jobs Plan," March 31, 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/03/31/fact-sheet-the-american-jobs-plan/</u>.
- 127 Jonathan Chait, "The Wealth Lobby Is Buying Up Democrats to Defeat Biden's Tax Reform: 'One of the Biggest Scams in the History of Forever,'" The Intelligencer, September 9, 2021, <u>https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/09/wealth-lobby-buying-up-democrats-to-kill-bidens-tax-reform.html</u>; Alexander Sammon, "Infrastructure Summer: Heidi Heitkamp's Lobbying Journey," The American Prospect, September 1, 2021, <u>https://prospect.org/infrastructure/building-back-america/infrastructure-summer-heidi-heitkamps-lobbying-journey/</u>.
- 128 See, e.g., Tony Room, "Corporate America Launches Massive Lobbying Blitz to Kill Parts of Democrats' \$3.5 Trillion Economic Plan," Washington Post, August 31, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/us-policy/2021/08/31/business-lobbying-democrats-reconciliation/</u> (noting lobbying efforts against proposal to raise corporate tax rate); People's Action, Demos, "Behind the Curtain: The Corporate Plot to Upend Democracy" (September 29, 2021), <u>https://peoplesaction.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Behind-the-Curtain-final.pdf</u>, 7-8.
- 129 Allison Anna Tait, "Inheriting Privilege," *Minnesota Law Review* 106 (2021, forthcoming), <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3786351,</u> 48-52; Page et al., "What Billionaires Want."
- 130 Tait, "Inheriting Privilege" (citing Jeffrey A. Winters and Bejamin I. Page, "Oligarchy in the United States?," Perspectives on Politics 7, no. 4 (December 2009)).
- 131 Kate Taylor, "A Chart Shows How Jeff Bezos's Net Worth Exploded by \$75 billion in 2020, Reaching \$188 Billion Before he Stepped Down as Amazon's CEO," Business Insider, February 2, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/amazon-ceo-jeff-bezos-net-worth-explodes-in-2020-chart-2020-12.
- 132 Paul Kiel, Jesse Eisinger, and Jeff Ernsthausen, "These Billionaires Received Taxpayer-Funded Stimulus Checks During the Pandemic," ProPublica, https://www.propublica.org/article/these-billionaires-received-taxpayer-funded-stimulus-checks-during-the-pandemic
- 133 Elon Musk, Twitter post, Nov. 6. 2021, 3:28 PM, https://twitter.com/elonmusk/status/1457067398712942592.
- 134 Lily Batchelder and David Kamin, "Taxing the Rich: Issues and Options" (September 11, 2019), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3452274, 22-23.
- 135 David Gamage and John R. Brooks, "Tax Now or Tax Never: Political Optionality and the Case of Current Assessment Tax Reform," North Carolina Law Review 100 (November 11, 2021), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3801164.
- 136 NWLC calculations based on Dolan, "The 2021 Forbes 400."
- 137 Page et al., "Democracy and the Policy Preferences," 67.
- 138 See, e.g., Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 215-222 (proposing a refundable wealth credit); William Darity, Jr., "Why Reparations Are Needed to Close the Racial Wealth Gap," New York Times, Sept. 24, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/24/business/reparations-wealth-gap.html</u>; Chuck Collins, Darrick Hamilton, Dedrick Asante-Muhammed and Josh Hozie, Institute for Policy Studies, "Ten Solutions to Bridge the Racial Wealth Divide" (April 2019), <u>https://ips-dc.org/report-racial-wealth-divide-solutions</u>.
- 139 See, e.g., Anne Price, Insight Center for Community Economic Development, Roosevelt Institute, "Don't Fixate on the Racial Wealth Gap: Focus on Undoing Its Root Causes" (February 18, 2020), <u>https://insightcced.org/dont-fixate-on-the-racial-wealth-gap-focus-on-undoing-its-root-causes/</u>.
- 140 Marr et al., "Asking Wealthiest Households."
- 141 Marr et al., "Substantial Income of Wealthy Households." The difference is even more stark for those at the very top: Wages and salaries constitute less than 10 percent of the income of the top 0.001 percent. Natasha Sarin, Lawrence H. Summers, and Joe Kupferberg, "Tax Reform for Progressivity: A Pragmatic Approach," in *Tackling the Tax Code: Efficient and Equitable Ways to Raise Revenue*, ed. Jay Shambaugh and Rynan Nunn (Brookings, 2020), <u>https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/SarinSummers_LO_FINAL.pdf</u>, 334.

- 142 See "Amazon.com, Inc. Common Stock," Nasdaq, December 8, 2021, <u>https://www.nasdaq.com/market-activity/stocks/amzn/historical</u>. Jeff Bezos accrued nearly in \$84 billion in capital gains between March 2020 and April 2021. Americans for Tax Fairness and Institute for Policy Studies, "Billionaire Pandemic Wealth Gains of 55%, or \$1.6 Trillion, Come Amid Three Decades of Rapid Wealth Growth," April 2021, <u>https://americansfortaxfairness.org/wp-content/uploads/2021-04-15-13-Month-31-Year-Report-copy.pdf</u>.
- 143 Milani et al., "Reckoning with the Hidden Rules," 16-17.
- 144 See, e.g., Nell Abernathy, Darrick Hamilton, and Julie Margetta Morgan, Roosevelt Institute, "New Rules for the 21st Century: Corporate Power, Public Power, and the Future of the American Economy (April 2019), <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI_2021-Report_201904.pdf</u>, 33.
- 145 Internal Revenue Service, "Topic No. 409 Capital Gains and Losses," January 11, 2022, https://www.irs.gov/taxtopics/tc409.
- 146 Internal Revenue Service, "Questions and Answers on the Net Investment Income Tax," November 23, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/questions-and-answers-on-the-net-investment-income-tax.
- 147 Tax Policy Center, "What Are the Largest Tax Expenditures?," May 2020, https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-are-largest-tax-expenditures.
- 148 See, e.g., Brown, *The Whiteness of Wealth*, 169-78; Dorothy Brown, "Congress is Passing Up a Chance To Close a Tax Loophole and the Racial Wealth Gap," Washington Post, September 16, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/09/16/stepped-up-basis-race/</u>.
- 149 Marr et al., "Substantial Income of Wealth Households."
- 150 Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman, "Don't Wait for Billionaires to Sell Their Stock. Tax Their Riches Now," Washington Post, April 14, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/04/14/wealth-tax-capital-gains-billionaires/.
- 151 See Danny Yagan, "Capital Tax Reform and the Real Economy: The Effects of the 2003 Dividend Tax Cut," *American Economic Review*, 105, no. 12 (December 2015), <u>https://eml.berkeley.edu/-yagan/DividendTax.pdf</u> (finding that the 2003 dividend tax cut—one of the most major reforms to a capital tax rate in this country—caused no change in corporate investment and employee compensation).
- 152 Lenore Palladino, Devin Duffy, and Marybeth Seitz-Brown, Roosevelt Institute, "Reality Check: Raising Revenue for Structural Reform and Large-Scale Public Investment" (2017), <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI-Reality-Check-report-201706.pdf, 16</u> (citing Anthony B. Atkinson and Joseph E. "Stiglitz, Lectures on Public Economics" (2015)); Thomas Piketty and Emmanuel Saez, National Bureau of Economic Research, "A Theory of Optimal Capital Taxation," (April 2012), <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w17989.pdf</u>.
- 153 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 7. One recent study puts the revenue-maximizing capital gains rate even higher, at 38 to 47 percent. Ole Agersnap and Owen Zidar, "The Tax Elasticity of Capital Gains and Revenue-Maximizing Rates," *American Economic Association* 3, no. 4 (December 23, 2020), <u>https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aeri.20200535</u>.
- 154 One policy solution not discussed in this report is carryover basis. Carryover basis, which is currently used for gifts, has been proposed as a solution for the stepped-up basis loophole. See, e.g., Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "Closing the Stepped-Up Basis Loophole," September 8, 2021, https://www.crfb.org/blogs/closing-stepped-basis-loophole. Under carryover basis, the heir would not adopt the value of the asset at the time of the donor's death, but instead adopt the value of the asset when the donor originally purchased it. When the heir eventually sells the asset, they will have to pay taxes on the donor's lifetime gains. For example, a son inherits a piece of real estate from his father that increased in value from \$100,000 to \$300,000 over the course of his father's lifetime. When the son sells the land, he would have to pay taxes on the \$200,000 increase in value (and as well as any additional value that accrued after the son inherited the land). This policy solution would be less effective than either taxing capital gains at the time of death or mark-to-market taxation because heirs could simply continue to hold onto their inherited assets to avoid taxation.
- 155 Department of Treasury, "General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2022 Revenue Proposals" (May 2021), <u>https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2022.pdf;</u> Lily Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field between Inherited Income and Income from Work Through an Inheritance Tax" in *Tackling the Tax Code: Efficient and Equitable Ways to Raise Revenue*, ed. Jay Shambaugh and Rynan Nunn (Brookings, 2020), <u>https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/TaxBookforWeb 12320.pdf</u>, 52.
- 156 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 11.
- 157 Gamage and Brooks, "Tax Now or Tax Never," 137-39.
- 158 Department of Treasury, "General Explanations," 105.
- 159 See Marr et al., "Substantial Income of Wealthy Households"; see also Senate Finance Committee,
- "Treat Wealth Like Wages" (2019), https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Treat%20Wealth%20Like%20Wages%20RM%20Wyden.pdf.
- 160 Marr et al., "Substantial Income of Wealthy Households."
- 161 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 16. This proposal assumes a 15 percent tax avoidance rate and, for implementation reasons, applies markto-market to all assets but implements only on a retrospective basis for non-publicly traded assets. It also assumes no behavioral responses.
- 162 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 17.
- 163 Senate Finance Committee, "Wyden Unveils Billionaires Income Tax," October 27, 2021, <u>https://www.finance.senate.gov/chairmans-news/wyden-unveils-billionaires-income-tax</u>; S. ____, Billionaires Income Tax, <u>https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Billionaires%20Income%20Tax.pdf</u>; see also Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 15-16. The Billionaire's Income Tax would apply to many trusts with at least \$100 million in assets or \$10 million in income, those lower thresholds are aimed at preventing billionaires from dividing their wealth among trusts to avoid the tax. Richard Rubin, "How the Billionaires Income Tax Would Work," Wall Street Journal, October 17, 2021, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-the-billionaires-income-tax-would-work-11635325201</u>.
- 164 Brian Faler, "Wyden Fills in Details for 'Billionaires Income Tax," Politico, October 27, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/10/27/billionaires-income-tax," Politico, October 27, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/10/27/billionaires-income-tax," Politico, October 27, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/10/27/billionaires-income-tax,"
- 165 Marr, "ProPublica Shows How Little" (citing Joel Slemrod and Jon Bakija, Taxing Ourselves: A Citizen's Guide to the Debate Over Taxes (MIT Press, 2017)).

- 166 Marr, "ProPublica Shows How Little."
- 167 Robert Farrington, "How Ordinary Americans Can Also Buy, Borrow, and Die Without Paying Taxes," Forbes, September 13, 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.</u> <u>com/sites/robertfarrington/2021/09/13/how-ordinary-americans-can-also-buy-borrow-and-die-without-paying-taxes/?sh=3aec2350124e</u>.
- 168 Eisinger et al., "Trove of Never-Before-Seen Records."
- 169 Musk, Twitter post.
- 170 Jillian Berman, "How the Wealthy use Debt 'as a Tool to Screw the Government and Everybody Else," Marketwatch, July 24, 2021, <u>https://www.morningstar.com/news/marketwatch/20210724247/how-the-wealthy-use-debt-as-a-tool-to-screw-the-government-and-everybody-else</u>, (quoting Edward McCaffery, who developed this phrase).
- 171 Joe Hughes and Emma Sifre, Institution on Taxation and Economic Policy (ITEP), "Investment Income and Racial Inequality," October 2021, https://itep.org/investment-income-and-racial-inequality/.
- 172 Ibid.
- 173 Carmen Diana Deer and Cheryl, "The Gender Asset Gap: What Do We Know and Why Does It Matter?," *Feminist Economics* 12, no. 1-2 (November 11, 2008), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/13545700500508056, 31-32.
- 174 Erin El Issa, "Survey: Less Than Half of Women in U.S. Invest in the Stock Market," Nerdwallet, September 1, 2021, <u>https://www.nerdwallet.com/ar-ticle/investing/survey-less-than-half-of-women-in-u-s-invest-in-the-stock-market;</u> see also U.S. Trust: Bank of America Private Wealth Management, "Women and Wealth Fact Sheet" (2013), <u>https://www.ncgs.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Insights-on-Wealth-and-Worth-Women-and-Wealth.pdf</u> (reporting findings from survey of high net worth individuals that "two-thirds of women (65%), compared to one-half (51%) of men have large cash positions, and 41 percent of women, compared to 31 percent of men, have no plan to move it into investments"); SoFi and Levo League, "Press Release, Majority of Millennial Women Have Money to Invest, But Fear Holds Them Back," April 5, 2018, <u>https://www.sofi.com/press/majority-millen-nial-women-money-invest-fear-holds-back/</u> (releasing survey results finding that "56% of [millennial] women who have the money to invest say they do not do so because fear holds them back.").
- 175 Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 175.
- 176 Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 179.
- 177 Marjorie E. Kornhauser, "Gender and Capital Gains Taxation," in Challenging Gender Inequality, ed. Kim Brooks, Åsa Gunnarson, Lisa Philipps and Maria Wersig (Hart Publishing, 2011), 7; Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Surprise: Women and Minorities are Underrepresented in Corporate Board Rooms," New York Times, October 12, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/07/us/women-minorities-underrepresented-corporate-boardrooms.</u> <u>html</u>; Kleiman et al., "Faulty Foundations."
- 178 See, e.g., Marc Zandi and Bernard Yaros, Moody's Analytics, "Macroeconomic Consequences of the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act & Build Back Better Framework" (November 4, 2021), https://www.moodysanalytics.com/-/media/article/2021/macroeconomic-consequences-of-the-infrastructure-investment-and-jobs-act-and-build-back-better-framework.pdf; Morgan Chalfant, "Economists Call on Congress to 'Swiftly' Pass Sweeping Climate and Social Policy Bill," The Hill, December 10, 2021, https://thehill.com/policy/finance/585233-economists-call-on-congress-to-swiftly-pass-massive-climate-and-social-policy/; Congressional Budget Office, "The Macroeconomic and Budgetary Effects of Federal Investment" (June 2016), https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/114th-congress-2015-2016/reports/51628-Federal Investment.pdf; Chairman Don Beyer, Joint Economic Committee Democrats, "Child Care Investment Is Crucial for Future Economic Growth" (October 20, 2021), https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/democrats/issue-briefs?lb=125382A-490A-4E41-B82F-9E42EF27C50C; Chairman Don Beyer, Joint Economic Committee Democrats, "Universal Paid Family and Medical Leave with Generate Economy-wide Benefits and Spur Economic Growth" (October 5, 2021), https://tmm.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/democrats/issue-briefs?id=37A6912C-E1DD-4B77-837A-2968BC76E364; Lenore M. Palladino and
- 179 See Greg Leiserson, Will McGrew, and Raksha Kopparam, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "Net Worth Taxes: What They Are and How They Work" (March 21, 2019), <u>https://equitablegrowth.org/research-paper/net-worth-taxes-what-they-are-and-how-they-work/;</u> Steve Wamhoff, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, "The U.S. Needs a Federal Wealth Tax" (January 23, 2019), <u>https://itep.org/the-u-s-needs-a-federal-wealth-tax/;</u> Williamson, "Closing the Racial Wealth Gap"; Greg Leiserson, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "Taxing Wealth" (January 28, 2020), <u>https:// www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/Leiserson LO_FINAL.pdf;</u> Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman, "Letter to Senator Warren," January 18, 2019, <u>http://gabriel-zucman.eu/files/saez-zucman-wealthtax-warren.pdf;</u> Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich."
- 180 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 5-7.
- 181 Ibid., 21-23; Leiserson, "Taxing Wealth," 115-118.
- 182 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 24.
- 183 Ibid., 13.
- 184 Ibid., 13. Others estimate that a proposed 1 percent tax on the wealth of the top .1 percent of families, would raise \$1.3 trillion over 10 years. Steve Wamhoff, "The U.S. Needs a Federal Wealth Tax." Another proposal, a 2 percent tax on wealth over \$25 million, is estimated to raise \$3 trillion over 10 years. Leiserson, "Taxing Wealth," 115 & Appendix B. Lawrence Summers and Natasha Sarin have estimated more modest revenues from a wealth tax. Lawrence H. Summers and Natasha Sarin, "Opinion: A 'Wealth Tax' Presents a Revenue Estimation Puzzle," Washington Post, April 4, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/04/04/wealth-tax-presents-revenue-estimation-puzzle/</u>; but see Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman,

"Response to Summers and Sarin, 'A Wealth Tax Presents a Revenue Estimation Puzzle,' Washington, Post April 4, 2019," June 25, 2019, https://gabriel-zucman.eu/files/saez-zucman-responseto-summers-sarin.pdf.

185 NWLC calculations based on Dolan, "The 2021 Forbes 400 List." NWLC calculates that in 2021, wealth owned by those on this list totaled over \$4.4 trillion. Imposing a 5 percent tax would generate over \$222 billion a year. \$2.2 trillion is \$222 billion times ten years. Figures are not adjusted for inflation.



- 186 Saez and Zucman, "Letter to Senator Warren," 3-4.
- 187 Steve Wamhoff, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, "Thoughts about a Federal Wealth Tax and How It Could Raise Revenue, Address Income Inequality" (January 23, 2019), <u>https://itep.org/thoughts-about-a-federal-wealth-tax-and-how-it-could-raise-revenue-address-incomeinequality</u>. Another policy option would be to institute a one-time wealth tax, such as proposals discussed as part of the pandemic response, which could also be renewed during future times of crisis. The noticeably sharp increase in the fortunes of the wealthy during the pandemic might especially invite this kind of one-time tax. However, to the extent the pandemic revealed longstanding systemic injustices and exacerbated deep inequities that have long been present in our economic systems and structures, this policy response would be an inadequate correction. Some approaches frame a one-time wealth tax as a pilot program for broader wealth taxation. See Chris Gaetano, "NY Rep. Suozzi Mulling One-Time Wealth Tax, Dubbed 'Patriot Tax," NYS Society of CPAs, June 15, 2021, <u>https://www.nysscpa.org/news/publications/the-trusted-professional/ article/ny-rep.-suozzi-mulling-one-time-wealth-tax-dubbed-'patriot-tax'-061521; Chuck Collins and Frank Clemente, "It is Time to Levy a One-time Pandemic Wealth Tax on Billionaires' Windfall Gains," Marketplace, August 20, 2020, <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/it-is-time-to-levy-a-onetime-pandemic-wealth-tax-on-billionaires-windfall-gains-11597941366; Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman, "How to Get \$1 Trillion from 1000 Billionaires: Tax Their Gains Now" (April 2021), <u>https://eml.berkeley.edu/-saez/SZ21-billionaire-tax.pdf</u>, 5.</u></u>
- 188 Michael Leachman and Samantha Waxman, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "'Mansion Taxes' on Very Expensive Homes" (October 1, 2019), https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/state-mansion-taxes-on-very-expensive-homes.
- 189 Samantha Waxman, "States Enacting Wealth Taxes to Support Pandemic Recovery, Improve Equity," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 7, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/blog/states-enacting-wealth-taxes-to-support-pandemic-recovery-improve-equity.
- 190 Gamage and Brooks, "Tax Now or Tax Never," 106-109.
- 191 Ibid., 135.
- 192 Leiserson, "Taxing Wealth," 92.
- 193 Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 76.
- 194 See CLEAR, "The LGBTQ Wealth Gap" (2020), <u>https://lgbtq-economics.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/LGBTQ-Wealth-Gap-One-Page-Infograph-ic.pdf;</u> CLEAR, "The Economic Well-Being."
- 195 See Prosperity Now, "Financial Stability of People with Disabilities" (2018), <u>https://prosperitynow.org/sites/default/files/resources/Financial-Stability-of-People-with-Disabilities.pdf</u>; Nanette Goodman, Michael Morris, and Kelvin Boston, National Disability Institute, "Financial Inequality: Disability, Race and Poverty in America" (2019), <u>https://www.nationaldisabilityinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/disability-race-poverty-in-america.pdf</u>.
- 196 Williamson, "Closing the Racial Wealth Gap."
- 197 Ibid.
- 198 For example, an aggressive wealth tax targeted at billionaires, designed to cap their fortunes at \$1 billion dollars, is estimated to reduce the racial wealth gap by \$264 billion by itself, even before assessing the impact of how the revenues it would raise are used. Ibid.
- 199 Palma Joy Strand and Nicholas A. Mirkay, "Racialized Tax Inequity: Wealth, Racism, And The U.S. System of Taxation," Northwestern Journal of Law and Social Policy 15, no. 3 (2020), https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1200&context=njlsp.
- 200 Hanlon and Buffie, "The Forbes 400 Pay Lower."
- 201 McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap."
- 202 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 24; Janet Holtzblatt, "Warren's Wealth Tax Revenue May Not Meet Expectations," Tax Policy Center, August 5, 2019, <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxvox/warrens-wealth-tax-revenue-may-not-meet-expectations</u>; David Gamage, Ari Glogower, and Kitty Richards, Roosevelt Institute, "How to Measure and Value Wealth for a Federal Wealth Tax Reform" (April 2021), <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/</u><u>wp-content/uploads/2021/03/RI_WealthTax_Report_202104.pdf</u>.
- 203 Steve Wamhoff, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, "A Wealth Tax Might Be Easier to Implement than You Think" (July 31, 2019), https://itep.org/a-wealth-tax-might-be-easier-to-implement-than-you-think/
- 204 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 24-25; Gamage, Glogower, and Richards, "How to Measure."
- 205 Gamage, Glogower, and Richards, "How to Measure"; Gamage and Brooks, "Tax Now or Tax Never," 107.
- 206 Gamage, Glogower, and Richards, "How to Measure."
- 207 Wamhoff, "A Wealth Tax Might Be."
- 208 OECD Tax Policy Studies, "The Role and Design of Net Wealth Taxes in the OECD" (2018), <u>https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/taxation/the-role-and-design-of-net-wealth-taxes-in-the-oecd_9789264290303-en#page66</u>, 76-94; Greg Rosalsky, "If a Wealth Tax is Such a Good Idea Why Did Europe Kill Theirs?," NPR, February 26, 2019, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/money/2019/02/26/698057356/if-a-wealth-tax-is-such-a-good-idea-why-did-europe-kill-theirs</u>.
- 209 The number of countries with a wealth tax has declined from 12 in 1990 to 3 today, and most countries did not see a wealth tax become a significant revenue source when it was in place. Rosalsky, "If a Wealth Tax."
- 210 Joseph Zeballos-Roig, "Here's Why Europe has Mostly Ditched Wealth Taxes Over the Last 25 Years Even as Elizabeth Warren and Bernie Sanders Seek Them for the US," Business Insider, November 17, 2019, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/what-happened-when-the-wealth-tax-was-imple-mented-in-europe-2019-10</u>; Greg Leiserson, Will McGrew, and Raksha Kopparam, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "Net Worth Taxes: What They Are and How They Work" (March 21, 2019), <u>https://equitablegrowth.org/research-paper/net-worth-taxes-what-they-are-and-how-they-work/</u>, 30-31.
- 211 Leiserson, "Net Worth Taxes."
- 212 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 25; Zeballos-Roig, "Here's Why Europe."
- 213 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 25; Zeballos-Roig, "Here's Why Europe."

- 214 Emmanuel Saez and Gabriel Zucman, "Progressive Wealth Taxation" (September 4, 2019), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/up-loads/2019/09/Saez-Zucman_conference-draft.pdf</u>, 24-25
- 215 See Gamage, Glogower, and Richards, "How to Measure"; John Brooks and David Gamage, Georgetown University Law Center, "Why A Wealth Tax is Definitely Constitutional" (January 9, 2020), <u>https://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3245&context=facpub</u>, 5-13.
- 216 Bruce Ackerman, "Why Are 'Liberal Democrats' Leading the Constitutional Campaign Against the Wealth Tax?," The American Prospect, November 18, 2019, https://prospect.org/justice/why-are-liberal-democrats-leading-the-constitutional-campa/.
- 217 See Ari Glogower, David Gamage, and Kitty Richards, Roosevelt Institute, "Why a Federal Wealth Tax is Constitutional" (February 2021), <u>https://</u> <u>rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/RI_Wealth-Tax-Constitutionality-Brief-202102-2.pdf</u>, 3-4; Bruce Ackerman, "Taxation and the Constitution," Columbia Law Review 99, no. 1, <u>https://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1126&context=fss_papers</u>, 7-13.
- 218 Pollock v. Farmers' Loan & Trust Company, 157 U.S. 429 (1895), affirmed on rehearing, 158 U.S. 601 (1895); see Alan O. Dixler, "Direct Taxes Under the Constitution: A Review of the Precedents" (Tax Analysts, November 20, 2006), <u>http://www.taxhistory.org/thp/readings.nsf/ArtWeb/2B34C7FBDA 41D9DA8525730800067017.</u>
- 219 Glogower, Gamage, and Richards, "Why a Federal Wealth Tax"; Wamhoff, "Thoughts about a Federal Wealth Tax"; Calvin H. Johnson, American Bar Association, "A Wealth Tax is Constitutional" (August 8, 2019), <u>https://www.americanbar.org/groups/taxation/publications/abataxtimes_home/19aug/19aug-pp-johnson-a-wealth-tax-is-constitutional/</u>; Dawn Johnsen and Walter Dellinger, "The Constitutionality of a National Wealth Tax," *Indiana Law School Journal* 93, no. 1 (2018), <u>https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=11279&context=ilj</u>; Dawn Johnsen et al. to Senator Warren, January 24, 2019, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Constitutionality%20Letters.pdf</u>.
- 220 Ackerman, "Taxation and the Constitution," 58; Johnsen and Dellinger, "The Constitutionality of a National Wealth Tax," 135-136.
- 221 Beverly Moran, "How Slavery's Lingering Stain on the US Constitution Spoils Elizabeth Warren's Wealth Tax Proposal for Now," The Conversation, February 14, 2019, https://theconversation.com/how-slaverys-lingering-stain-on-the-us-constitution-spoils-elizabeth-warrens-wealth-tax-proposalfor-now-110964.
- 222 Chye-Ching Huang and Roderick Taylor, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "How the Federal Tax Code Can Better Advance Racial Equity: 2017 Tax Law Took Step Backward" (July 25, 2019), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/how-the-federal-tax-code-can-better-advance-racial-equity</u> (citing Dixler, "Direct Taxes Under the Constitution," who notes this argument appeared in a dissenting opinion in the *Pollock* cases); Ackerman, "Taxation and the Constitution."
- 223 Huang and Taylor, "How the Federal Tax Code."
- 224 See Huang and Taylor, "How the Federal Tax Code" (citing Robin L. Einhorn, *American Taxation, American Slavery* (Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 2006)); Ackerman, "Taxation and the Constitution"; Price, "Don't Fixate on the Racial Wealth Gap"; McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap."
- 225 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 25-26; David Gamage, "Five Key Research Findings on Wealth Taxation for the Super Rich" (July 27, 2019), <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract id=3427827</u>, 5-7; Ari Glogower, "A Constitutional Wealth Tax," *Michigan Law Review* 118, no. 5 (2020), <u>https://repository.law.umich.edu/mlr/vol118/iss5/2.</u>
- 226 Brooks and Gamage, "Why A Wealth Tax," 5-13; Glogower, Gamage, and Richards, "Why a Federal Wealth Tax."
- 227 Lily Batchelder, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "The 'Silver Spoon' Tax: How to Strengthen Wealth Transfer Taxation" (October 31, 2016), https://equitablegrowth.org/silver-spoon-tax/.
- 228 See, e.g., Hannah Thomas et al., Institute on Assets and Social Policy, "The Web of Wealth: Resiliency and Opportunity or Driver of Inequality?" (July 2014), https://heller.brandeis.edu/iere/pdfs/racial-wealth-equity/leveraging-mobility/web-of-wealth.pdf, 3 (finding that almost half of white house-holds received a gift or inheritance, while only one in ten black households did); McIntosh et al., "Examining the Black-white Wealth Gap" (noting that black families are less likely to receive large inheritances than white families); Signe-Mary McKernan et all., Urban Institute, "Do Financial Support and Inheritance Contribute to the Racial Wealth Gap?" (September 2012), https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/412644-Do-Financial-Support-and-Inheritance-Contribute-to-the-Racial-Wealth-Gap-.PDF, 1("[B]lack families and Hispanic families are five times less likely to receive large gifts and inheritances than white families"). These disparities necessarily impact women of color. Historically, women faced legal limitations on inheriting, or indeed owning property, but those limitations have long been removed. However, there is limited evidence about whether women are less likely to receive inheritances, or about the relative size of women's inheritances, in the United States currently. But see Hannah Haksgaard, "Rural Inheritance: Gender Disparities in Farm Transmission," North Dakota Law Review 88 (2013), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2145998 (finding gender disparities in farm ownership through inheritance persist despite the removal of legal barriers).
- 229 Janelle Jones, Economic Policy Institute, "Receiving an Inheritance Helps White Families More than Black Families," February 17, 2017, <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/receiving-an-inheritance-helps-white-families-more-than-black-families/</u>; see also Jay Shambaugh and Ryan Nunn, The Hamilton Project, "Tackling the Tax Code: Efficient and Equitable Ways to Raise Revenue" (January 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/multi-chapter-report/tackling-the-tax-code-efficient-and-equitable-ways-to-raise-revenue</u>.
- 230 Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 182-185.
- 231 Ibid., 182-183.
- 232 Congressional Budget Office, "Understanding Federal Estate and Gift Taxes" (June 2021), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/57272</u>; Tax Policy Center, "Briefing Book: How Do the Estate, Gift, and Generation-skipping Transfer Taxes Work?" (May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-do-estate-gift-and-generation-skipping-transfer-taxes-work</u>.
- 233 Ibid.
- 234 Chye-Ching Huang and Chloe Cho, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Ten Facts You Should Know About the Federal Estate Tax" (October 30, 2017), https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/ten-facts-you-should-know-about-the-federal-estate-tax#_ftnref4.
- 235 For a fuller discussion of the estate tax see Milani et al., "Reckoning with the Hidden Rules."

- 236 Congressional Research Service, "Tax Treatment of Capital Gains at Death" (June 4, 2021), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11812.
- 237 Ben Steverman, Anders Melin, and Devon Pendleton, "How Billionaires Pass Wealth to Heirs Tax Free," Bloomberg, October 21, 2021, https://www. bloomberg.com/features/how-billionaires-pass-wealth-to-heirs-tax-free-2021/; Jeff Ernsthausen, James Bandler, Justin Elliott, and Patricia Callahan, "More Than Half of America's 100 Richest People Exploit Special Trusts to Avoid Estate Taxes," ProPublica, September 28, 2021, https://www.propublica.org/article/more-than-half-of-americas-100-richest-people-exploit-special-trusts-to-avoid-estate-taxes.
- 238 Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 44.
- 239 26 CFR § 25.2503-6. Exclusion for certain qualified transfer for tuition or medical expenses.
- 240 Bob Lord, "How One Little-Known Loophole Fuels Toxic Dynastic Wealth," Inequality.org, September 10, 2021, https://inequality.org/research/tax-code-wealth-dynasties/.
- 241 A grantor retained annuity trust allows the trust's creator to put assets in a temporary trust and freeze the trust's value. Any additional profits on the assets are not a part of the creator's estate, allowing the wealthy individual to give the trust's assets to their heirs with limited estate or gift tax liability. The intentionally defective trust has a loophole that allows the wealthy person to create a trust—removing the assets in the trust from their estate—but to continue to pay income taxes on the appreciation of those assets. In this way, the law does not recognize that the assets have been transferred, and so the wealthy individual is also able to avoid gift taxation. Daniel Hemel and Robert Lord , "Closing Gaps in the Estate and Gift Tax Base," September 9, 2021, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3904454</u>; Nicole Hart, "What is an Intentionally Defective Grantor Trust (IDGT)?," Wealthspire Advisors, January 27, 2020, <u>https://www.wealthspire.com/guides-whitepapers/intentionally-defective-grantor-trusts-idgt/</u>; Megan M. Burke, "Great Time for a GRAT: A Grantor Retained Annuity Trust can Form the Cornerstone of an Estate Plan," Journal of Accountancy,
- October 1, 2019, https://www.journalofaccountancy.com/issues/2019/oct/wealth-transfer-grantor-retained-annuity-trusts.html.
- 242 Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 53.
- 243 Lord, "How One Little-Known Loophole."
- 244 See Bridget Crawford, "Magical Thinking and Trusts," Seton Hall Law Review 50 (November 14, 2019), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers. cfm?abstract id=3423483.
- 245 Roderick Taylor, "New Estate Tax Cut Encourages More Wealthy Individuals to Skirt Capital Gains Tax," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 17, 2018, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/blog/new-estate-tax-cut-encourages-more-wealthy-individuals-to-skirt-capital-gains-tax</u>; see also Tax Policy Center, "Briefing Book: How Many People Pay the Estate Tax?" (May 2020), <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-many-people-pay-estate-tax</u>; Congressional Budget Office, "Understanding Federal Estate and Gift Taxes";

Greg lacurci, "Here's How Many People Pay the Estate Tax," CNBC, September 29, 2021, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/09/29/heres-how-many-peo-ple-pay-the-estate-tax-.html</u>.

- 246 See Brown, The Whiteness of Wealth, 182 (noting that "the way wealth typically flows in black and white families is dramatically different, and tax policy follows a predominantly white wealth pattern").
- 247 Meg Wiehe et al., "Race, Wealth and Taxes."
- 248 Huang and Cho, "Ten Facts You Should Know."
- 249 See, e.g., Richard Phillips & Steve Wamhoff, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, "The Federal Estate Tax: An Important Progressive Revenue Source" (December 6, 2018), <u>https://itep.org/the-federal-estate-tax-an-important-progressive-revenue-source/</u>; Senator Bernie Sanders, "Press Release: Sanders Introduces Estate Tax Reform to Combat Inequality," January 31, 2019, <u>https://www.sanders.senate.gov/press-releases/sandersintroduces-estate-tax-reform-to-combat-inequality-2/</u>.
- 250 For example, Daniel Hemel and Bob Lord propose shutting down grantor annuity trusts and intentionally defective grantor trusts, along with some additional reforms, which would make the estate and gift taxes more effective and raise at least \$65 billion in revenue. Hemel and Lord, "Closing Gaps in the Estate."
- 251 Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 50 ("[S]everal studies estimate that, when one combines efficiency and fairness concerns, the optimal tax rate on large inheritances is far higher than current law—on the order of 60 to 80 percent."); Senator Bernie Sanders, "Sanders Introduces Estate Tax" (introducing a graduated tax rate that increases with the size of the estate).
- 252 Elizabeth Mcnichol and Samantha Waxman, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "State Taxes on Inherited Wealth" (June 17, 2021), https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/state-taxes-on-inherited-wealth.
- 253 Lily Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field." Another proposed reform to the estate tax is to repeal it and replace it carry-over basis for capital gains. This would require heirs to pay capital gains taxes when they sell an inherited item. Iris J. Lav and Joel Friedman, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Can Capital Gains Carry-Over Basis Replace the Estate Tax?" (March 15, 2001), <u>https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/archive/3-15-01tax2.pdf.</u>
- 254 See, e.g., Lily Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field"; Williamson, "Closing the Racial Wealth Gap."
- 255 Thornton and Hendricks, "Ending Special Tax Treatment"; Lily Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 51.
- 256 See Somin Park, "Why a Wealth Tax in the United States Might Increase Efficiency," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, October 10, 2019, <u>https://equitablegrowth.org/why-a-wealth-tax-in-the-united-states-might-increase-efficiency/</u>.
- 257 Senator Bernie Sanders, "For The 99.8% Act: Summary of Sen. Bernie Sanders' Legislation to Tax the Fortunes of the Top 0.2%," <u>https://www.sand-ers.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/estate-tax-one-pager.pdf</u>; Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field."
- 258 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 20.
- 259 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich" (citing for a more detailed discussion Joseph M. Dodge, "Three Whacks at Wealth Transfer Tax Reform: Retained-Interest Transfers, Generation-Skipping Trusts, and FLP Valuation Discounts," *Boston College Law Reivew* 57, no. 3 (2016), <u>https://lawdigi-talcommons.bc.edu/bclr/vol57/iss3/12</u>).
- 260 Batchelder, "Leveling the Playing Field," 50-51.

- 261 Batchelder and Kamin, "Taxing the Rich," 22.
- 262 Saez and Zucman, "Progressive Wealth Taxation," 21.
- 263 Brown, "Congress is Passing Up."
- 264 U.S. Department of Treasury, "Advancing Equity Analysis in Tax Policy," December 14, 2021, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/</u> advancing-equity-analysis-in-tax-policy.
- 265 Kleiman et al., "Faulty Foundations," 29.
- 266 The White House, "Executive Order On Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government," January 20, 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/20/executive-order-advancing-racial-equity-and-support-for-underserved-communities-through-the-federal-government/.</u>
- 267 See Steven Brown, Graham MacDonald, and Claire Bowen, "How the Federal Government Can Use Data to Make the Most of the Executive Order on Racial Equity," Urban Institute, January 29, 2021, <u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/how-federal-government-can-use-data-make-most-executive-order-racial-equity</u>; Neil K. Aggarwal, "Advancing President Biden's Equity Agenda — Lessons from Disparities Work," *The New England Journal* of *Medicine* 384, no. 16 (April 21, 2021), <u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2101439</u>.
- 268 The White House, "Executive Order On Advancing Racial Equity."
- 269 Internal Revenue Service, "Personal Wealth 2016."
- 270 Brian Raub, Barry Johnson, and Joseph Newcomb, "A Comparison of Wealth Estimates for America's Wealthiest Decedents Using Tax Data and Data from the Forbes 400," in Compendium of Federal Estate Tax and Personal Wealth Studies, Volume II, ed. Barry W. Johnson (Internal Revenue Service, 2010), <u>https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-soi/11pwcompench7ewealth.pdf</u>, 822-824.
- 271 For a detailed discussion of these different data sources, see Pamela Stephens and Silvia R. Gonzalez, Closing the Women's Wealth Gap, "CWWG Research Guide: A Tool to Measure Gender Wealth Inequality" (February 2021), (on file with authors).
- 272 Anthony C. Infanti, Our Selfish Tax Laws: Towards Tax Reform that Mirrors Our Better Selves (Cambridge: The MIT Press, 2018), 149. See Tax Policy Center, "Briefing Book," 2021, <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book</u>; Internal Revenue Service, "Frequently Asked Questions and Answers," last updated November 4, 2021, <u>https://www.irs.gov/faqs</u>.